## CONCEPTIONS OF ALGEBRA HELD BY SENIOR SECONDARY SCHOOL STUDENTS IN KWARA STATE, NIGERIA

# MUSA, Rafiat Adejumoke 00/25OC047 MATHEMATICS EDUCATION

# A Ph.D. RESEARCH ORAL DEFENCE PRESENTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF SCIENCE EDUCATION, FACULTY OF EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, KWARA STATE, NIGERIA

SUPERVISOR Prof. Medinat F. Salman

ii

# Date

Date

Date

Date

This is to certify that this Ph.D. research work was carried out by MUSA, Rafiat Adejumoke (00/25OC047) in the Department of Science Education, Faculty of Education, University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.

Prof. Medinat F. Salman **Supervisor** 

Dr. A.O. Akanbi Head of Department, Science Education

Dr. M. S. Dada **Internal and External Examiner** from related Department

Prof. Medinat F. Salman **Dean, Faculty of Education** 

External Examiner

Date

# **CERTIFICATION**

## **COPYRIGHT PAGE**

# CONCEPTIONS OF ALGEBRA HELD BY SENIOR SCHOOL STUDENTS IN KWARA STATE, NIGERIA

By

MUSA, Rafiat Adejumoke 00/250C047

All RIGHTS RESERVED

© 2020

# DEDICATION

This research work is dedicated to Almighty Allah; my beloved husband, Alhaji Abdullah Musa; my late father, Alhaji Akeeb Omoloye.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I give glory to Allah, the Almighty God, who in His infinite mercy, spares my life and makes my dream of obtaining this degree a reality despite all odds.

I acknowledge with profound gratitude the scholarly expertise, advice, persistent motivation, encouragement, timely contributions and motherly advice of my amiable supervisor, Prof. Medinat F. Salman (FMAN). May the Almighty God grant her the desire of her heart (Amen). I am also grateful to Dr. M. S. Dada of the Department of Mathematics, University of Ilorin, for his immeasurable contributions towards the success of this research work.

I sincerely appreciate the efforts of all the lecturers in the Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin, Ilorin, for their individual and collective contributions to the success of this research work. Their persistent motivation gave me the courage to press on. They include the Head of the Department, Dr. A.O. Akanbi, Profs. A. S. Olorundare, Esther O. Omosewo, R. D. Olarinoye, Drs. Mulkah A. Ahmed, Dr. G. Bello, Khadijat S. Ameen, K. O. Afolabi, M. A. Akanmu, J. E. Upahi, R. E. Muhammed, Hafsat I. Alabi, Florence O. Abidoye, Aduke R. Ahmed, Mr. S. B. Jimoh, Mrs. Saidat M. Adeniji, Mrs. Bashirat T. Imam, Mr. S. B. Shuaib, Mr. E.O. Adesanya and Mr. O.T. Badmus. My sincere gratitude goes to them all. My gratitude goes to members of my family, especially my mother, Alhaja Muslimat Omoloye, for her care, prayer and support. I also appreciate the efforts of my siblings, Alhaji Adedayo Omoloye, Alhaji Adegboyega Omoloye, Alhaji Adewumi Omoloye and Mr Adedaramola Omoloye. I thank you all for the love, support and encouragement you gave. I cannot but appreciate the family of Adetokunbos, Aderehinwos and Musas for their support and encouragement.

I equally appreciate the Principal, Ilorin South Senior secondary school, Oke-Adinni, Sango, Ilorin, Mr. A. S. B. Mohammed and the Vice Principal, as well as my co-workers, for their valuable contributions during this programme. I am sincerely grateful to all the school principals and students of the various selected schools who participated in this study. My gratitude goes to Alhaji lawal for his fatherly support, encouragement and prayer. I thank my senior colleagues and friends Drs. Nasirudeen Malik, Oloruntoba Ayinla, Esther O. Akinjiola, Sunday Yomi, Jekayinfa, Mrs. A. T. Ahmed, Mr P. A. Adeeko, Mr Adebisi Nurudeen, Mr Abdullah Kehinde, Mrs. S. A Abulkadir, Mrs L. O. Aliyu, Mrs. F. F. AbdulMajeed, Mrs AbdulGaniyu Monsurat, Mrs Ganiyat oyapidan. I express my gratitude to everyone that supported me morally, financially and spiritually. I pray Almighty God will reward you all. My profound gratitude goes to my beloved husband, Alhaji Abdullah Musa, and my

vi

lovely children, Maryam, Muhammad, Modinat and Mardiyah for their love, tolerance and understanding throughout the period of my study.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Title Page	i
Certification	i
Copyright Page	iii
Dedication	iv
Acknowledgements	V
Table of Contents	viii
List of Tables	xi
List of Figures	xii
Abstract	xiii

# **CHAPTER ONE**

# **INTRODUCTION**

Background to the Problem	1
Purpose of the Study	15
Research Questions	16
Research Hypotheses	16
Scope of the Study	17
Significance of the Study	18
Clarification of Major Terms and Variables	20

# **CHAPTER TWO**

# **REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE**

Theoretical Framework for the Study	22
Objectives and Content of the Senior Secondary School Mathematics	
Curriculum	35
Concepts of Algebra in Mathematics	45
Empirical Studies on Students' Conceptions of Algebra in Mathematics	49
Empirical Studies on Gender and Students' Conceptions	60
Studies on Influence of Score Level and Students' Conception s	63
Studies on Influence of Subject Combination and Students' Conceptions	64
Appraisal of the Literature Reviewed	66

# **CHAPTER THREE**

## **RESEARCH METHOD**

Research Type	69
Population, Sample and Sampling Techniques	69
Research Instrument	70
Validation of Research Instrument	70
Procedure for Data Collection	71
Data Analysis Techniques	72

# **CHAPTER FOUR**

# DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

Data Analysis	75
Summary of the Finding	88
CHAPTER FIVE	
DISCUSSION, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	91
Discussion	91
Conclusion	96
Recommendations	97
Suggestions for Further Studies	98
REFERENCES	100
APPENDICES	
Appendix I: Algebra Conceptions Test (ACT)	120
Appendix II: Answer to the Algebra Conceptions Test	123
Appendix III: letter to School Principals	167
Appendix IV: Parent/Guardian Consent letter	169
Appendix V: Informed Consent Form	171
Appendix VI: Result Format of Students' Terminal Mathematics	
Examinations Score Record	173
Appendix VII:List of Number of Government Senior Schools in Kwara	State175
Appendix VIII: Budget Proposal	176

# LIST OF TABLES

Table	Title	Page	
1	Senior secondary school mathematics curriculum Breakdown	4	13
2	Demographic characteristics of the participants	7	'3
3	Conceptions of senior school students of quadratic graph in algebra	7	7'
4	Proportion of senior school students holding correct Conceptions and misconception of quadratic graph in alge	bra 7	'9
5	Chi-square statistics Showing the difference between male and female senior school students' conceptions of quadrat graph in algebra	e ic 8	81
6	Chi-square statistics Showing the difference in senior scho Students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score level	ool 8	33
7	Chi-square statistics Showing the difference in senior school students' conception of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination	8	35

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figur	re Title	Page
1	Mathematics classroom interactions.	28
2	Conception of senior school students of quadratic graph in Algebra	78
3	Proportion of students holding correct conception and misconception of quadratic graph in algebra	80
4	Male and female senior school student's conceptions of quadrat	tic
	graph	82
5	Students conception of quadratic graph in algebra by score leve	184
6	Students conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra by	
	subject combination	86

## ABSTRACT

Algebra in Mathematics deals with the use of letters and signs to represent numbers and values. It also involves equations, which can be solved using graphical method. Students do perform poorly in solving problems involving quadratic equations by graphical method as contained in the chief examiners report. This could be attributed to factors such as lack of understanding and inadequate interpretation as conceived. This study, therefore, investigated the conceptions of quadratic graph held by Senior Secondary School students in Kwara State, Nigeria. The objectives of this study were to: (i) find out the conceptions of quadratic graph held by Senior Secondary School students; (ii) determine the proportion of Senior Secondary School students with correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph; (iii) determine the influence of gender on students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; (iv) determine the influence of score level on students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; and, (v) examine the influence of subject combination on students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra.

The study adopted a descriptive research method of the survey type. The population was all Senior School students offering Mathematics in Kwara State, while the target population was all SS 2 students offering Mathematics in the State. The sample for the study was 1,200 SS II students. The Algebra Conceptions Test (ACT) was used as the instrument. The Pearson Product Moment Correlation coefficient was used to determine the reliability of the instrument, giving a value of 0.76. The research questions were answered using the percentage, while the hypotheses were tested using Chi-square, at 0.05 level of significance.

The findings of the study were that:

- (i) correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graphs existed among Senior Secondary School students in Kwara State, Nigeria;
- (ii) the proportion of students with correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra were 25.7%, 30.3% and 44.0%, respectively;
- (iii) there was a significant difference in the conceptions of quadratic graph held by male and female Senior Secondary School students: ( $\chi^2_{(2)} =$ 6.386; p<0.05), in favour of the male students;
- (iv) there was a significant difference in the conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra held by Senior Secondary School students based on score levels: ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 168.210$ ; p<0.05), in favour of the high scoring students; and

(v) there was a significant difference in the Senior Secondary School students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 95.788$ ; p<0.05), in favour of the science students.

The study, therefore, concluded that a low percentage (25.7%) of the Senior Secondary School students held correct conceptions of quadratic graph; gender, score level of students and subject combination influenced students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. The implication of this result is that a high proportion of Senior Secondary School students (44.0%) held misconception of quadratic graph in algebra. It was, thus, recommended that teachers should employ innovative teaching strategies that facilitate students' correct conceptions, and remediate their alternative conceptions and misconceptions.

#### CHAPTER ONE

## **INTRODUCTION**

## **Background to the Problem**

Mathematics can be described as the backbone of other branches of Science, such as Pure, Applied and Social Sciences, Engineering, Agriculture, Medicine, and others. Mathematics is the study of topics such as quantities (numbers), structure, space, and change in quantities. Azuka (2013) viewed mathematics as not only the language of science but an essential nutrient for thought and logical reasoning. It is the spine for all scientific and technological investigations and all activities of human development (Olaleye & Aliyu, 2013).

Adeleke (2013) opined that mathematics is an instrument for problemsolving which plays a major role in understanding and applying concepts in science and technology useful to mankind. Mathematics is the heart of many successful careers and successful lives (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, 2000). It has been described as a model of thinking, which encourages the learner to observe, reflect and reason logically about a problem and in communicating ideas, making it occupy a central intellectual discipline; it plays a vital role in science, commerce, and technology (Iji, 2008). In the same vein, Salman (2005) conceived Mathematics as a precursor of scientific development and inventions. Mathematics as a subject deals with measurements, numbers, and quantities. Its knowledge and skills are the bedrock of all societal transformation and transfer of ideas into reality (Abubakar, Wokoma &Afebwame, 2012). Mathematics is a subject required in all fields of life for human survival. Animashaun (2002) reported that the effective and meaningful teaching of the content of Mathematics would provide students with the right mathematical knowledge necessary for successful schooling and its knowledge is also inevitable for human survival in everyday life.

The study of Mathematics occupies a unique position in Nigeria education system. According to Bassey (2010), Mathematics is central to the national curriculum and its roles toward technological and industrial development made it a one of the core subjects at the primary school level, likewise in secondary schools in Nigeria. The Federal Government of Nigeria (FRN, 2013) stated that Mathematics education should equip students with the skills and knowledge that would make them functional members of the society.

Despite the importance of Mathematics in technological advancement of a nation, the persistent high rate of students' poor performance in public Mathematics examinations is of great concern to stakeholders. As Nigeria desires scientific and technological advancement, there is the need for good achievement in Mathematics by students at all levels of education, with specific focus on secondary school from where future leaders are prepared for tertiary education (Aliyu, lawal & Garba, 2013).

Literature reviewed have shown that students' performance in Mathematics at both internal and external examinations are still poor (Agwadah, 2001; Amazigo, 2008). Salman (1998) posited that the outcomes of previous researchers and complaints by examiners of mathematics in the senior secondary school certificate examinations (SSCE) have confirmed that students lack adequate understanding of the concepts involved in Mathematics.

Also, in the research carried out by Salman, Mohammed, Ogunlade and Ayinla (2012) on causes of mass failure in senior school certificate Mathematics examinations, they identified teachers', students' and parents' factors as major causes of students' poor performance in Mathematics. The research findings indicated that 98% of teachers and 76% of students identified laziness on the part of students as a factor responsible for mass failure in senior school certificate mathematics examinations while 97% of teachers and 79% of students indicated students' lack of frequent practice of mathematics questions as another factor responsible for mass failure in Mathematics problems, among others.

Amazigo (2008) and Ige (2001) observed that teachers' failure in engaging learners to develop conceptual understanding of the subject matter content and

enhancing problem-solving ability may lead to the continual problem of students' poor performance. In addition, the inappropriate method of teaching by teachers, unavailability of teaching equipment and materials, lack of interest, readiness and problem solving abilities, self-concept and achievement motivation on the part of the learners also lead to poor performance in the subject (Akinsola, 1999; Yilgi & Tongjura, 2000; Salman, 2003).

Furthermore, WAEC Chief Examiners' Reports (WAEC, 2013, 2014 & 2015) identified students' weaknesses in algebra as a contributing factor to poor performance of students in mathematics. Algebra is generalised arithmetic that involves the use of letters and symbols to represent quantities. Barton (2013) explained algebra as the use of method of calculation according to a set of established rules to simplify the expression and find a solution to the equation. The algebraic process is one of the themes of senior secondary education curriculum in Nigeria. It is identified with the theory of equations; the Greek Mathematician Diophantus has traditionally been known as the father of algebra. Algebra is the study of mathematical symbols and the rates for manipulating these symbols. It is the unifying trait of almost all forms of mathematics (Kieran, 2007).

Elementary algebra is generally considered to be essential in the study of mathematics, Science or engineering, as well as its applications in medicine and economics. The abstract algebra is a major area in Advanced Mathematics that is studied by professional mathematicians. Elementary algebra differs from arithmetic in terms of abstraction such as using letters to stand for numbers that are either unknown or allowed to take on many values. For example, x + 2 = 5, the letter *x* is unknown but the application of the law of inverse can be explored to find the value of *x* which is 3. Also,  $E = MC^2$ , where the letter, E and M are variables and the letter C is a constant. Algebra gives methods for solving the equation and expressing formulas that are much easier than the older method of writing everything out in words. Algebra denotes a specific mathematics structure; the usual structure has an addition, multiplication, subtraction, division and a scalar multiplication.

Algebra and its expression are considered as mathematical language; and are used to describe the relationship between people, thought, elements and structures. Algebra expressions play an important role in mathematics curriculum and mathematics in general; it serves as a way of understanding and making deduction about facts. It helps in the calculation of incomes, loans and bank interest. Also, companies use it for their annual budget calculation including their expenditures. Algebra can also be used to predict the demand of a product and then place order.

Despite the important place of algebra in mathematics and human daily activities, the reports of WAEC Chief Examiners from the period of 2005 to 2016 indicated that weaknesses of candidates were noticed in algebra due to the inability to understand the instructions needed to solve and interpret algebraic word problems and the inability to analyse the rule of BODMAS and its application (WAEC, 2014). Candidates' weakness was traceable to lack of or shallow knowledge of the basic concept, principles and appropriate application of laws, theories and formulae in solving mathematical problem (Cealadina & Yushau, 2007).

In the year 2010, the Chief Examiners' report indicated majority of the candidates attempted the quadratic graph question while those who attempted it were reported to have completed the table of values and drew the graph correctly. However, reading and drawing inferences from the graph posed some problems to candidates. While only a few candidates were reported not to have plotted the points correctly, majority of them were reported not to have determined the required range of values correctly. Finding the roots of the equation  $\frac{1}{2}x(x - 6) = 5$  also posed some problems to these candidates.

The question on quadratic graph in the Nov/Dec 2010 General Certificate in Education was attempted by candidates, majority of them were able to get the values of the given table correctly while the candidates who attempted the question drew the graph correctly. However, the report further stated that candidates' responses indicated that they needed to do more work at interpreting graphs correctly. Determining a point on the graph and using the given scale was poorly handled.

In 2011, the WAEC Chief Examiners' report indicated that majority of the candidates who attempted the quadratic question were able to find the missing values in the given table and correctly plot the graph, but some of them didn't draw the tangent of the curve as required by the question. Hence, they were unable to determine the gradient of the curve. In year 2012, the Chief Examiners reported that the quadratic graph question was reported to be quite popular among the candidates because those who attempted it completed the table of values and drew the required graph. However, reading and answering questions from the graph were poorly handled by majority of the candidates.

In year 2013, The Chief Examiners stated that this question on quadratic graph was also very popular among the candidates. According to the report, majority of the candidates completed the given table and correctly drew the graph, but they found it difficult to read from the graph, as most of the candidates Could not calculate the required gradient by drawing the appropriate tangent to the curve. In 2015, The Chief Examiners reported that this question on quadratic graph was popular among the candidates and they performed very well in it. Majority of them were reported to have completed the table of values and plotted the points

correctly. However, some of them did not apply the correct scale and some others could not read from the graph correctly.

The weaknesses observed by the Chief Examiners' Reports may be due to students' misconception of the wording of the questions. Balogun (2010); Abdulraheem (2012); Charles-organ (2014), emphasised on the importance of studies on the conception of students in mathematics and science. Idehen and Omoifo (2016) studied students' misconceptions in algebra. The study showed that students had high rate of right conceptions in the concept of addition, subtraction, and division of a whole. The study identified four significant misconceptions in algebra which are the concept of subtraction operation, zero as a multiplicand, a division of the whole number by fraction, and addition of fraction.

Mangwabnan (2013) assessed the translation of misconceptions inside the classroom. The research is comprised of three parts, which was developed in an 11-page fillip incised questionnaire, analysis of mathematics thinking process of the respondents and identification of the alternative conception or error of the students in translating word problems which lead to incorrect or misconceived answer. The researcher grouped the assimilation error mode by students as a result of Algebraic Translation Error (ALE), Language-Based Errors (LBE) and Relational Symbol Errors (RSE).

Teaching and learning of mathematics require the ability to think and reason. Ausubel (1968) revealed that subsumptive model of learning prior knowledge is used for interpreting the new information to be learned by the learner. The author stated further that meaningful learning takes place as a result of general subsuming concept available in learners' cognitive structure. Also, Ausubel's description of 'advance organiser' placed a great emphasis on concept learning as the central learning task. Piaget and Inheder (1969) that many students view the concept of mathematics, science, and technology as complex. It is true that if students are taught abstract concepts without concrete materials and explanations, there will be no understanding (Foster, 2007). If students understand the mathematical concept, they will be able to solve the problem themselves. According to Hornby (2010); in Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary, conception is the process of forming an idea or a plan. Balogun (2010) defined conceptions as the viewpoint of an individual in explaining certain events. Conceptions generally refer to individual views or idea about a particular phenomenon in a subject matter.

Novak (2003) and Hewson (2007) opined that the previous idea which students held before attending the classroom could be a factor responsible for their various conceptions. The idea could either be correct conceptions, misconceptions, or alternative conceptions. Correct conception is an idea held by an individual that agree with acceptable scientific ideas or knowledge. Misconceptions are an idea held by an individual that disagrees with acceptable scientific ideas or knowledge. An alternative conception is a term used for describing the idiosyncratic knowledge of the learners. It is not necessarily in conflict with accepted scientific knowledge but has its value, and is therefore not necessarily wrong (Hewson, 1981; Hewson, 2007). According to Abimbola (1984), an alternative conception can be used to explain learner's autonomous conceptions of natural phenomena.

Misconception refers to erroneous understanding which occurs with relatively high frequency. Misconception could arise from other factors such as the failure to realise the importance of examining the subject prior concept and the resistance to such conception to be modified by conventional teaching. Also, misconception occurs when input is filler through schemas that are oversimplified, distorted or incorrect. Its effect on students learning showed that misconceived prior knowledge can lead to misconception. Therefore, in view of the above reason; the researcher is interested in the conceptions held by students in algebra.

Researchers are still investigating the relationship between gender and students' academic performance. Research has shown that there is a difference in the academic performance of male and female while other findings showed that sex as a factor had no impact on students' achievement. Also, Salman (2005), Adeniyi (2012) and Akanmu (2013) asserted that gender did not have any significant influence on students' achievement. Also, Halpen (2000) and Keller (2002) reported that students' achievement in mathematics is in favour of males. Other researchers reported little or no gender difference in students' achievement in mathematics (Voyer, Voyer & Bryden, 1995).

Similarly, students' score level has been considered to influence students' achievement in mathematics. In a study carried out by Yusuf (2004) and Balogun (2010), it was discovered that students' score level has no influence on students' performance. Olasehinde (2003), in a similar study discovered that students who develop conceptual understanding early perform better on procedural knowledge and are able to perform successfully on near transfer tasks and to develop procedure and skills they had not been taught. The researcher found that students with low level of conceptual understanding need more practice in order to acquire procedural knowledge. Sam-Kayode (2015) also investigated the conceptions of geometry held by senior secondary school mathematics students in Ogun State, Nigeria. 757 senior school II students were involved as sample in the study. Geometry Conception Test (GCT) was used as the instrument for data collection which was analysed using Chi-square. The results of the study showed that the subject combination had no significant difference in the number of students holding various conceptions. Hence, the study examined the conceptions of Algebra held by Senior Secondary School students based on gender, score level and subject combination.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Students' poor performance in public Mathematics examinations has always been confirmed and reported by West African Examinations Council Chief Examiners' Reports. This is as evident in the example, the West African Senior Secondary School Certificate Examinations of (2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015 & 2016) Observation reports indicated that candidates usually avoid the questions in algebra or attempts it incorrectly due to inability to understand and interpret the basic concepts in algebra. This misconception was found to be as a result of previous incorrect ideas held by students. Misconception and alternative conceptions were the opinion students held prior to their classroom experience (Abimbola, 1984; Blosser, 1987; Hewson, 1986; Hewson, 2007; Novak, 1987; Novak, 2003).

Egodawatte (2011) conducted a research on the errors committed and students' misconceptions in algebra. The study was conducted in Toronto and the findings showed that students committed a number of errors in algebra. Some of the errors committed emanated from the misconception's students held. The main difficulty one was in the area of word problems which was due to lack of proper interpretation of natural language to algebraic language; this led the students to resolve to the use of guessing or trial and error method in solving word problems involving algebra.

Ebendele and Adetunji (2013) carried out a study on symbolic notation and senior secondary school students' achievements in algebra in Ojo Local Education District, Lagos. The study revealed that students showed interest in algebra but still the usefulness of algebra notations are not known to them. The findings of the research indicated that significant difference exist between students with a symbolic notation which occur as a result of inadequate teaching strategies explored by the teachers. Idehen and Omoifo (2016) carried out a study on students' misconception in algebra. The study was conducted in Edo State in identified Nigeria. The researchers students' correct conceptions and misconceptions of six basic algebraic concepts in Mathematics. The study showed that students had correct conceptions of addition, subtraction, and division of whole numbers while significant misconceptions were identified in algebras

Sam-Kayode (2015) carried out a study on the conception of geometry held by senior secondary school students in Ogun State, Nigeria. The study revealed that correct conceptions, misconceptions, and alternative conceptions exist among students and gender influenced students' conceptions. Also, the study showed that there was a significant difference in the number of students who held correct conceptions, misconceptions, and alternative conceptions in geometry based on students' scoring levels and subject combination. Abdulwali, and Fahad (2012) carried out research on the secondary school students' alternative conceptions about genetics. The aim of the study was to explore secondary school students' alternative conceptions of concepts related to genetics and heredity. The results indicated that students hold many alternative conceptions about concepts related to genetics and heredity, which are; direct and indirect cell division, reduction division, sexual and asexual reproduction, and the process of genetic information transfer.

The results indicated also that there is an overlap in students' understanding of the mechanisms of transferring genetics and heredity characteristics in reproduction and cell division. These types of alternative conceptions have weakened students' ability to express themselves; as a result, such misconception may hinder students' understanding of most biological concepts.

Macson and Chigozirim (2015) researched into students' conceptions and misconceptions in chemical kinetics in Port Harcourt metropolis of Nigeria. The study sample was made up of 107 SS 3 students. Two main instruments were used to collect data for the study; they are the chemical kinetic calculation problem and alternative conceptions test in chemical kinetics. Overall results of the study showed that students' performance in basic chemical kinetics calculation was generally poor with the mean scores less than one point. Item-by-item analyses on the conception test revealed that about 10% of the students identified the correct answers while about 90% could not identify the correct answers.

However, the findings from the cited studies indicated that more studies still need to be carried out on the effect of students' conceptions as related to academic performance. Hence, the present study focused on identifying senior secondary school students' conceptions of algebra with reference to quadratic graph in mathematics. The study explored the influence of gender, score levels and subject combination on senior secondary school students' conceptions of Algebra in Kwara State.

## **Purpose of the Study**

This study identified the conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra held by senior secondary school students in Kwara State, Nigeria. Specifically, the study sought out:

- the conceptions of senior secondary school students on quadratic graph in algebra;
- 2. the proportion of senior school students holding correct conceptions, alternative conception and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra;
- if there would be any significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra;

15

- 4. if there would be any significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score level;
- 5. if there would be any significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination.

## **Research Questions**

Answers were sought to the following research questions

- 1. What are the conceptions of senior secondary school students on quadratic graph in algebra?
- 2. What proportion of senior school students hold correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra?
- 3. Is there is any significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra?
- 4. Is there any significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score levels?
- 5. Is there any significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination?

## **Research Hypotheses**

The following research hypotheses were formulated and tested at 0.05 level of Significance

- Ho<sub>1</sub>: There is no significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra.
- Ho<sub>2</sub>: There is no significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score levels.
- Ho<sub>3</sub>: There is no significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination.

### **Scope of the Study**

The scope of the study was restricted to Kwara State, Nigeria. Only the senior secondary school two students II were involved in the study, because they had more time to participate fully in the study without any distraction as they were not be preparing for any external examination. Also, the study focused on the correct, alternative conception and misconceptions held by senior secondary school students in quadratic graph in Mathematics. The study identified the correct conception, alternative conception and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on students' gender, score levels and subject combination.

The selection of algebra for this study is based on the fact that it is made up of four major mathematical themes being taught in senior secondary school. Similarly, the topics are taught at all levels of education in Nigeria; from the basic level to the tertiary institutions level. Moreover, this is coupled with the fact that the West Africa Examinations Council Chief Examiners' report had identified algebra (especially quadratic graph) as one of the areas where students do perform poorly in external examinations due to misunderstanding and misinterpretations of the question set.

### Significance of the Study

It is assumed that the findings of this study would be of benefits to students, teachers, curriculum planners and developers, textbook writers, examination bodies, and educational researchers in the following ways.

The findings of this study would help secondary school students identify their correct conception, alternative conceptions and misconceptions held with respect to algebra. This would help them to identify and realise the wrong ideas they might have acquired from previous lessons.

The results of this study would help mathematics teachers to have in-depth knowledge of misconceptions which students hold about algebra. This would help mathematics teachers to employ more effective teaching methods such as linking the previous acquired knowledge with the new knowledge to be acquired.

The findings of this study would also encourage teachers to adopt new innovative teaching strategies and appropriate measures that will make the concept of algebra and mathematics in general easy for students to understand. In a similar vein, curriculum planners and developers should also be guided through the findings of this study to identify students' misconceptions in algebra, taking cognizance of the necessary corrections.

Findings from this study shall also be beneficial to examination and educational regulatory bodies such as the West African Examinations Council (WAEC), the National Examinations Council (NECO), the National Business and Technical Examinations Board (NABTEB), and the Joint Admissions and Matriculation Board (JAMB) so as to guide them against ambiguity which may lead to misconceptions in their prepared questions.

The result of this study shall also be helpful to professional educational bodies such as the Science Teachers' Association of Nigeria (STAN) and Mathematical Association of Nigeria (MAN); that will organize trainings/workshops for teachers; to update the teachers' knowledge by exposing them to correct conception and misconceptions of algebra held by students.

Educational Researchers would also find the results of the study as a source of relevant literature in the field of mathematics education.it would also encourage researcher to replicate the study with other variable based on conceptions

## **Clarification of Major Terms and Variables**

For the purpose of this study, the following major terms and variables are operationally defined as follows:

**Concept:** the meaning that is assigned to a given symbol, which could be a word or group of words

Correct Conception: students' correct idea about quadratic graphs in algebra

Misconception: wrong idea about quadratic graphs in algebra

Alternative Conceptions: Students' ideas about quadratic graphs in algebra which are not completely wrong but not strictly following the accepted standard working patterns.

Algebra: a branch of Mathematics in which letters and other general symbols are used to represent numbers and quantities in formulae and equations.

**Score level:** the scoring range of students' terminal mathematics examinations results obtained from the selected schools for the study

High Score level: these are score from 60% and above in their terminal examinations

**Medium Score level:** these are score between 40% and 59% in their terminal examinations

20

Low Score level: these are score between 39% and below in their terminal examinations

Gender: male and female students who participated in this study.

**Subject combination:** these are the senior school subjects that is used to stratify students into Science, Commercial, and Art.

## **CHAPTER TWO**

## **REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE**

This chapter discusses the related literature reviewed under the following subheadings:

Theoretical Framework for the Study

Objectives and Content of the Senior School Mathematics Curriculum

Concept of Algebra in Mathematics

Empirical Studies on Conceptions of Algebra in Mathematics

Empirical Studies on Gender and Students' Conceptions

Studies on Influence of Score Level and Students' Conceptions

Studies on Influence of Subject Combination and Students' Conception

Appraisal of the Reviewed Literature

### **Theoretical Framework for the Study**

The theoretical framework of a study is the structure that holds and supports the theory of a research work. It serves as the lens that a researcher uses to examine a particular aspect of his or her subject field. In other words, it elucidates the rationale, justification or basis for the study (Khan, n.d.). The nature and function of a theoretical framework can be seen as an attempt to answer two basic questions of: (1) what is the problem that the researcher set out to investigate and answer? ( 2) What is the specific approach or a realistic or feasible solution to the problem?
The answers to these questions normally stem from the use of a number of sources which are outlined or discussed in a literature review and form a critical part of one's research proposal or study and theoretical framework (Ziedler, 2007).

Cognitive Science and the Philosophy of Science theories of human behavior in teaching and learning are the theories used in this study. Cognitive scientists within science education have variously acknowledged the submissions of Jean Piaget, Van Hiele, David Ausubel and Robert Gagne, among others. The researchers submitted that meaningful learning can only take place when there is a synergy between the prior experience and the new knowledge to be acquired (Novak, 1987)

Gagne (1965) Concepts of Learning could be divided into two main categories as concrete and abstract concepts. The Concrete concepts are learnt starting from the beginning of life of an individual, while abstract concepts are taught by others. The author identified the appropriate sequence of instructions that promote successful learning to include the manipulation of events such as gaining attention, informing learners of objectives and providing guidance. When these events are coupled with the appropriate external conditions of learning, they stimulate the presumed internal process in short-term and long-term memory and cause learning to occur. It is based on the fact that meaningfulness of instructions can be gotten through hierarchical processes of learning from concrete to abstract that entails teaching from simple concepts to complex ones. The present study is, therefore, re based on Robert Gagne's theory because if there exists misconception of ideas in the mind of students, it will be difficult for a meaningful learning to take place.

The idea of David Ausubel on the role of previous knowledge in learning was considered suitable for this study. According to Ausubel (1968), meaningful learning involves the acquisition of new knowledge whereby the previous experience is relevant to the new one such that a general subsuming concept is already available in the learner's cognitive structure.

Constructivist model is of the view that, learners are most likely to change their misconceptions and alternative conceptions when there is a conceptual change in the learners minds (Glasersfeld, 1989). Blosser (1987) explained that the conception of students on a particular concept is very much affected by their prior knowledge and experiences. Novak (1987) and Novak (2003) viewed conception as a stage where a learner reaches to obtain meaningful learning. This involves the understanding of the concepts or ideas of that particular field of study based the learner's experience in previous knowledge.

Conception refers to a broad view or outlook one has about something. Hornby (2010) define conception as the process of forming an idea or a plan. Furthermore, Balogun(2010) described conception as a body of beliefs held by an

individual in explaining certain events. This is the formation of a general idea representing the common elements or attributes of a group or class. However, prior ideas brought into the classroom can either be said to be correct conceptions, misconceptions or alternative conceptions. Correct conceptions are ideas held by individuals that agree with accepted scientific ideas or knowledge (Abimbola, 1984). An alternative conception is a term used for describing the idiosyncratic knowledge of the learners. It is not necessarily in conflict with accepted scientific knowledge but has its value and is therefore not necessarily wrong (Hewson, 1981; Hewson, 2007). According to Abimbola (1984), an alternative conception is used to describe learner's autonomous conceptions of natural phenomena. In a study by Abimbola (1986) on the alternative conceptions of human respiration held by selected form four students in Osogbo. The study involved 27 (twenty-seven) students between the ages of 15 and 21 years and, interview method was used before and after instruction to find out their conceptions about respiration. The findings revealed many alternative conceptions before and after the instruction.

Considering the role of conceptions in learning, teachers need to help students to overcome their misconceptions and alternative conceptions in learning. Okebukola (2002) stated that students need to confront their previous ideas whether they are misconceptions or alternative conceptions, along their associated paradoxes and limitations. For students to understand the scientific knowledge and models presented to them, it is necessary for them to restructure their minds to learn meaningfully. Olenick (2008) outlined some steps that teachers must take in managing misconceptions and alternative conceptions in learning. These are:

1. Recognize that misconceptions and alternative conceptions exist;

2. Providing methods of identifying students' misconceptions and alternative conceptions on a topic through demonstrations, questions and relevant examples;

3. Helping students to reconstruct and internalize their knowledge based on scientific models thereby fostering the correction of the misconceptions and alternative conceptions with new correct conceptions; and

4. Re-evaluating students' understandings by posting conceptual Questions relevant to their level.

Several theories, models and ideas have been propounded on the conceptions of learning. Meanwhile, prominent among the theories is social constructivism. Social constructivism has its roots in constructivism. Constructivism refers to individuals actively engaged in building their own knowledge (Goldin, 1990). The process of knowledge building involves making meaning from experiences in terms of existing knowledge (Cobb, Wood, &Yackel, 1990). In particular; students individually construct their patterns of reasoning which lead to the actions they take. So, in learning Mathematics, learners relate known patterns to new ones and also build knowledge on it (Hiebert& Carpenter, 1992). Social constructivism recognises that individuals do not exist in isolation but learn within a social setting in which understanding is co-constructed with others (Franke, Kazemi, & Battey, 2007). Each individual's present knowledge is a potential springboard to move to higher rungs of knowledge acquisition and with assistance, this is achievable (Vygotsky, 1978).

Also, it is in the process of communicating and interacting using mathematical terms and words that mathematical concepts are learnt in order to make learning occurs (Campbell, Adams, & Davis, 2007; Lim & Presmeg, 2011; Setati, Chitera, &Essien, 2009). Therefore, in a constructivist classroom, a Mathematics teacher does not focus primarily on the correctness of an answer but on the processes followed by each learner before arriving at it (Beswick, 2007; Hensberry & Jacobbe, 2012).

Newman's (1983a, & b) notion of performance strategies also rests on this belief, such as because the solution to a problem involves a series of stages, forming a pattern that each student builds on as they decide on a pathway to follow in solving problems. Sociocultural theory emphasizes that individuals do not exist in isolation but must interact within communities. As individuals grow up within a community of practice, they are introduced to established ways or patterns of working, and to the communal language of the discipline (Cobb, 1994). Social theorists draw on Leont'ev's and Vygotsky's works and believe that an individual develops his reasoning in line with the patterns of the society (Cobb, 2007).

Students receive social assistance (van Oers, 2000) as complex ideas and solutions to the problems are constructed on the social plane of the classroom and are made available for each individual to internalize and construct knowledge. This highlights the importance of collaboration in the learning of Mathematics. Mathematics is also described as a cultural activity because it uses its own language as a cultural tool for communication (Cobb, 2000). The language has its own vocabulary, representations and symbols. Pape and Tchoshanov (2001) asserted that representation is inherently a social activity. Students come to understand both the process of representation and its products through social activity. Therefore, thinking occurs both internally by the individual, and externally in a verbal form.

Students' engagement in Mathematics learning in the classroom creates opportunities for knowledge building and initiation into cultural practices of the mathematical community (Cobb, 1994). Campbell, Adams and Davis (2007) model in Figure 2.1 illustrates the relationships and interactions that occur in the Mathematics classroom. It seeks coordination between the world of the student learning Mathematics and that of the teacher teaching Mathematics. Both parties bring to the class perceptions of each other, the classroom environment, language and culture, Mathematics, their experiences and knowledge (Shirley, 2001).



Figure 1: Mathematics Classroom Interaction. (Campbell et al., 2007).

These two theories formed the framework on which this research took place. Learning algebra involves many cognitive activities so as to successfully learn and solve problems. These activities can be grouped as: generalised which involves patterns; procedural which involves expressions; relational which uses varying quantities, and structural which uses structural objects (Usiskin, 1999). Kieran (1981and 2007) classified this into three stages: the generational, transformational and the global/meta stages.

The generational stage represents an understanding of algebra as arithmetic that is generalised, in that it uses mathematical language and variables with expressions and functions. The transformation stage consists of understanding algebra as involving representations, identities, equivalence, axioms and properties. The global/meta stage applies the understanding of algebra as a tool to solve real life situations which may not be directly mathematical. These processes in algebra are all important as algebraic reasoning develops.

This study employs Kieran's classifications, focusing mostly on the generational stage but with some references to the transformational stage since the study involves algebra. Algebra is taught in schools as generalised arithmetic and involves a move from the realm of specifics in numbers to the realm of the unknown in letters. The trend in International Mathematics and Science Study Report for the 2011 survey identified that algebra generally presented the most difficult content for Grade 8 students and that they only demonstrated a 37% facility in this area (TIMSS, 2012). Studies showed that this transition is difficult because of the need to use variables, most often seen as letters, in arithmetical operations (Goldin, 2008; Herscovics&linchevski, 1994; linchevski&Herscovics, 1996).

In using both letters and numbers in a given question, a student has to process cognitively at different levels. First, the student must move from the representational format of the question to another format that is generated by the individual for use in solving the problem. A student must be able to interpret, construct and operate effectively use the two representational formats (Pape &Tchoshanov, 2001). This is followed by the need for the use of computations and arithmetic skills on the generated format so as to arrive at a solution (Davis & Maher, 1990and Reed, 1999). The question form and type of solution needed, which might be in words, tables, graphs, symbols or diagrams, determines how representational shifts would be involved.

Schoenfeld (2008) defined the process of algebraic thinking as a particular form of mathematical sense making related to symbolisation while Kieran (1992) described the situation students' encounter as follows: thus, the cognitive demands placed on algebra students include, on the one hand, treating symbolic representations which have little or no semantic content, as mathematical objects and operating upon these objects with processes that do not yield numerical solutions, and, on the other hand, modifying their former interpretations of certain symbols and beginning to represent the relationships of word–problem situations with operations that are often the inverses of those that they used almost automatically for solving similar problems in arithmetic.

The likely thinking patterns of students when trying to solve algebraic problems need to be understood by their teachers. Students may select visible data in the question and perform mathematical operations on them without recourse to the problem context (Palm, 2008). It is important that as cognitive processing goes on, the student should have a proper understanding of the concepts involved.

Word problems written in sentences, also known as verbal problems, serve as an introduction to algebra. Verschaffel, Greer and De Corte (2000) defined word problem as the verbal descriptions of problem situations where in one or more questions are raised, the answer to which can be obtained by the application of mathematical operations to numerical data available in the problem statement. They are important for developing and understanding of algebra, even though students often find algebra word problems difficult (Kieran, 2007; Reed, 1999).

Solving word problems requires the abilities to read, interpret and transform the stated words within their context into a symbolic form, before embarking on a search for manipulative or computational strategies (Newman, 1983a; Oviedo, 2005; Pimm, 1991). The change of representational form requires the knowledge of the language text; mathematical language and mathematical knowledge (Adetula, 1989; Ormond, 2000; Oviedo, 2005). Word problems are valuable for investigating both language difficulty and conceptual understanding (Newman, 1983a; Reed, 1999). The level of proficiency in the text language and the language of communication may also affect students' performance in word problems, especially in the case of bilingual and multilingual students (Adetula, 1990; Clarkson, 1991a; Ni Riordai& O'Donoghue, 2009). This is of particular importance to the Nigerian context. In the Mathematics classroom, many bilinguals and multilinguals may experience difficulty in understanding the lesson when the language of instruction is not their first language and the students are not proficient in it (Setati, Chitera & Essien, 2009).

Several teaching strategies have been suggested by researchers. These include explicit instruction about the differences in the everyday and mathematical meaning of the same word, a limit on the number of new words in a lesson, student collaboration, encourage students' use of new words mathematically within real-life contexts, and the use of multiple representation (Kersaint et al., 2009; oviedo, 2005). Language-based approaches provide prompts to facilitate students' development of literacy in Mathematics and subsequently increase their word problem-solving ability. Krebs (2005) stated that much is learnt by and about students from an incomplete or incorrect solution. Booth (1984) reported that in on mathematical tasks given to over 3,500 students aged 13 to 15 years in U.K. on a task that requested students to 'add 4 on to 3n', only 45% of the sampled students and 22% of those aged 13 years obtained the correct answer of 3n + 4. Others gave answers like 3n4, 7n and 12, which indicate a transfer of arithmetic operations with numbers into algebra that uses both numbers and letters. In another

study, on the question "add 5 to 3n", only 38% of students aged 12 years correctly answered 3n + 5 and 17% wrote 8n (Ryan & Williams, 2007).

It is also argued that word problems framed using real-life contexts and situations enabled students to first focus on understanding the question (Chapman, 2006; Palm, 2008; Verschaffel, Greer & De Corte, 2000). However, class observations have evidenced a prevalent practice that word problems are all about algorithms and that teaching is mainly about the mathematical structures in the questions, irrespective of the context of the question (Chapman, 2006; Depaepe, De Corte, &Verschaffel, 2010; Rosales et al., (2012). Algebraic reasoning depends on the understanding of a number of key ideas, of which equivalence and variable are, arguably, two of the most fundamental (Knuth, Alibali, McNeil, Weinberg, & Stephens, 2005).

For students to forge ahead there has to be a connection between what they already know and the correct ways in which these patterns are used. Limited knowledge of arithmetic operations impacts negatively on students' facility with algebra even beyond the middle school grade levels. When students are unable to correctly conceive new concepts, it might lead to misconceptions and mistakes in algebra problem-solving (Russell, o'Dwyer, & Miranda, 2009; Welder, 2012).

## **Objectives and Content of the Senior Secondary School Mathematics Curriculum**

Mathematics is a logical development which is made up of undefined terms, principles of logic, hypotheses, and logical conclusions that follow from the Hypotheses (Fajemidagba & Adegoke, 2008). Salman (2005) viewed Mathematics as an indispensable tool in the study of sciences, humanities and technology that man uses directly or indirectly in his everyday life. It is used in such areas like measurement of clothing materials, parts of the body, determining speed, distance and time, cutting planks, calculating angles and sides and so on.

Curriculum has been defined as a written statement of educational experience which the school proposes to provide or create for children (Lucas & Chisman, 1973). The aims, materials, procedures of such experiences, and students' activities are outlined in the school curriculum, subject-by-subject, and they are often incorporated into instructional strategies (Benedict, 1993). Curriculum is a key factor in the teaching and learning of Mathematics. It has to do with what is to be learnt, who is to learn and when or at what level it is to be learnt.

According to Alade (2011), curriculum is the medium through which educational institutions seek to translate societal values into concrete reality. The school curriculum is a dynamic and an open document that is constantly changing with the needs and aspirations of the society. The school curriculum of any nation is drawn to achieve a fulfillment of the philosophy of education of the nation and directly linked with the needs of the country. However, the quantity of the education system of a country depends significantly on the quality of its curriculum. According to Rowntree (1974); Curriculum is an academic endeavour that needs continuous revision which involves looking at the objectives to ensure that they are relevant to the needs of the learners and the society at large. The contents of the Curriculum are organised in a spiral form, that is, sections of the curriculum occur every year in order to aid learning and also, give ample opportunity for laboratory activities and discussions are stipulated in the curriculum (Daramola & Omosewo, 2012).

Mathematics curriculum, therefore represents the total learning experiences which learners must acquire. These are: topics, performance objectives, contents, activities of teachers and learners, teaching and learning resources and evaluation guide. The prescriptions represent the content to be taught in the schools in order to achieve the objectives of the Basic Education Programme (NERDC, 2009).

In the current 9-3-4 system of education, Mathematics is compulsory for every learner at the primary and secondary school levels. It is greatly emphasized in the curriculum as one of the core subjects. The core subjects are the group of subjects which every pupil must take in addition to his or her "specialties". According to the Federal Republic of Nigeria (FRN, 2013), the core subjects are basic subjects which would enable students to offer arts or science in higher educational institutions. The importance of Mathematics is stressed in the National Policy on Education (FRN, 2013) as one of the core subjects aimed at broadening learners' horizon and outlook. Hence, there is a need for the use of effective strategies in the delivery of Mathematics curriculum to bring about the following:

- i. thorough understanding and proper mastery of mathematical concepts;
- ii. bring out a significant increase in retentive ability; and
- iii. facilitate and enhance the achievement of curriculum objectives (FRN, 2004).

To enable students to cope confidently with Mathematics need in their future studies, work place or daily life in a technologically changing society, the Curriculum Committee of Wholeben (1984), highlighted that the Mathematics curriculum should aim at helping the learners in their:

- a. ability to conceptualise, inquire, reason and communicate mathematically, and use Mathematics to formulate and solve problems in daily life as well as in mathematical contexts;
- b. ability to manipulate numbers, symbols and other mathematical objects;

- c. number sense, symbols sense, spatial sense and a sense of measurement as well as the capability in appreciating structure and patterns; and
- d. positive attitude towards Mathematics and the capability in appreciating the aesthetic nature and cultural aspect of Mathematics.

The secondary school Mathematics curriculum focuses on three areas of learning, namely: knowledge, skill and attitude (McCarthy, 1988). The three areas as collaborated by the Curriculum Development Committee (Woleben, 1984); are given below:

- A. Knowledge Area: This induces children to understand and grasp the knowledge of the following:
  - i. the directed numbers and the real number system;
  - ii. the algebraic symbols to describe relations among quantities and number patterns;
  - iii. equations, inequalities, identities, formulas and functions;
  - iv. measures for simple 2-D and 3-D figures;
  - v. The intuitive, deductive and analytic approach to the study of geometric figures;
  - vi. the trigonometric ratios and functions;
  - vii. the statistical methods and statistical measures;

viii. the simple ideas of probability and laws of probability;

- B. Skill Area: The skill area develops the following skills and capabilities of learners in:
  - i. basic computers, in real numbers and symbols, and ability to judge results reasonably;
  - ii. using the mathematical language to communicate ideas;
  - iii. reasoning mathematically, i.e. they should conjecture test and build arguments about the validity of a proposition;
  - iv. applying mathematical knowledge to solve a variety of problems;
  - v. handling data and generating information;
  - vi. number sense and spatial sense;
  - vii. using modern technology appropriately to learn and work Mathematics;
  - viii. learning Mathematics independently and collaboratively for the whole life;
- C. Attitude Area: Attitude area develops the attitude of learners to:
  - i. be interested in learning Mathematics;
  - ii. be confident in their abilities to work Mathematics;
  - iii. willingly apply mathematical knowledge;
  - iv. appreciate that Mathematics is a dynamic field with its roots in many cultures;

- v. appreciate the precise and aesthetic aspects of Mathematics;
- vi. appreciate the role of Mathematics in human affairs;
- vii. be willing to persist in solving problems;
- viii. be willing to work cooperatively with people and to value the contribution of others.

The goal of Mathematics teaching and learning at the secondary school level in Nigeria as submitted by the Mathematical Association of Nigeria at a conference held in Benin between January 6<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup>, 1977 are as follows:

- i. to generate interest in Mathematics;
- ii. to provide a solid foundation for everyday living;
- iii. to develop computational skill;
- iv. to foster the desire and ability to a degree relevant to the problem at hand;
- v. to develop the ability to recognize problems and to solve them with related Mathematical knowledge;
- vi. to develop precise, logical and abstract thinking; and
- vii. to encourage creativity

Looking at the content of the secondary school Mathematics curriculum and the emphasis placed on its importance in the National Policy on Education (FRN 2013), there is the need for any focused and serious minded community that wants to attain speedy growth and development to source for the best strategy of passing across mathematical knowledge to the community members especially the younger ones. This is because without Mathematics, there is no science; without science, there is no technological development; and without technology, there is no modern society (Okebukola, 2002).

In the curriculum in use, the use of computer to solve simple mathematical calculations are introduced as this will enhance the competency of students both at the junior and senior school levels and in various vocations they will pursue at tertiary levels (NERDC, 2009). It is hoped that the topics will give the students the opportunity to cultivate, understand and apply Mathematics skills and concepts necessary to thrive in the ever changing technological world. It will also make students become prepared for further studies in Mathematics and other related fields.

Some of the aims and objectives of teaching Mathematics at the secondary school level during this period are:

- a. to encourage the application of the knowledge of Mathematics to solve life problems;
- b. to inculcate the habit of logical thinking in students;
- c. that learners should be able to relate the subject to other fields of study;
- d. to lay the foundation for further work in Mathematics; and

41

e. to reveal Mathematics as a basis for culture and learning.

The new senior secondary school Mathematics curriculum, i.e. the post basic education Mathematics was prepared in July, 2007 at the writing workshop for the revision of senior secondary school curricula organised by the Nigerian Educational Research and Development Council (NERDC). The new curriculum took into consideration the United Nations Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). The new curriculum is thematic in approach like the old curriculum. It has seven columns consisting of topics, performance objectives, contents, teaching and learning activities, learning materials as well as evaluation.

The contents of the old curriculum (1985) was infused with elements of the capital market studies, which carefully structured, resulted in the removal of obsolete topics and addition of modern topics that are relevant to the global world. The team that prepared the new curriculum made efforts to ensure that topics that will improve the mathematical competency of Nigerian children as well as prepare them for further and tertiary education are included. In view of the fact that development of entrepreneurial skills is being promoted in Nigeria, the new curriculum emphasized investment, stocks, shares and other mathematical topics that will enhance capital market skills.

42

The computerized nature of the global world has led to the intensification of the use of computer in teaching many of the topics in Mathematics. Hence, a lot of computer assisted instructional materials including scientific calculators are recommended for the teaching of various topics. The new curriculum also added few introductory topics in logic, matrices, modular arithmetic and simple calculus which are hitherto restricted to Further Mathematics; but which will enhance the competency of students in various vocations they will purse at tertiary levels. This curriculum also accommodates the need of students in the commercial and technical subject areas.

The themes have changed from the six-pronged approach to a five-pronged approach as follows:

- Number and Numeration: New topics added are modular arithmetic, determinants and arithmetic of commerce, matrices, rates, value added tax etc,
- 2. Algebraic Processes: New topic added is logical reasoning
- 3. Geometry which is now an embodiment of plane geometry, co-ordinate geometry, menstruation and trigonometry: new topic added is coordinate geometry
- 4. Statistics

5. Introductory Calculus which focuses mainly on differentiation and integration of algebraic expressions. It is hoped that these topics will pave way for the exposure of the students to calculus in future studies.

Considering the spiral nature of the curriculum, it is strongly recommended that the treatment of the theme should be preceded by a review of the contents of the same theme at the lower class levels. For instance, to treat the content of Number and Numeration in SS 2, the teacher is advised to lead the students to review the content of number and numeration in SS 1. The curriculum is further broke down into four major themes for SS I to SS III as follows:

## Table 1:

Year	Theme	Торіс
SS I	1. Number and Numeration	Indices and Logarithms, Set
	2. Algebraic Process	Quadratic Equations
		Graphical Representation of Quadratic
		Equation
	3. Geometry	Plane Geometry
		Mensuration
		Trigonometry
	4. Statistics	Data presentation: Tallying
		Graphical presentation of data
SS II	1. Number and Numeration	Indices and Logarithm

Senior Secondary School Mathematics Curriculum Breakdown

	Number Approximation
	Error Estimation
	Progression and Regression
2. Algebraic Process	Quadratic Equations
	Inequalities
3. Geometry	Plane Geometry
	Trigonometry
4. Statistics	Group Data Presentation
	Measures of Central Tendency and
	Dispersion for Ungrouped and Grouped
	Data
	Probability
SS III 1. Number and Numeration	Laws of Logarithm and Application, Matrices, Number Bases other than lo, Modular Arithmetic Variation Surds
2 Algebraic Process	Linear Equations
2. Angeorate Trocess	Quadratic Equation and Application
	Algebraic Fractions
3 Geometry	Menstruation: Multiple Dimensional Objects
5. Geometry	Trigonometry
	Coordinate Geometry
4 Introductory Calculators	Differentiation of Polynomial
+. Introductory Calculators	Integration of Polynomial
	integration of r orynomial

The breakdown of Mathematics curriculum into themes shows that algebraic process is a major concept of Mathematics that students need to learn at senior secondary school level of education in Nigeria.

## **Concepts of Algebra in Mathematics**

Algebra is one of the broad branches of Mathematics including number theory, geometry and analysis. In its most general form, Algebra is the study of mathematical symbols and the rules for manipulating the symbols; it is a unifying thread of almost all aspects of Mathematics. It includes everything from elementary equation solving to the study of abstractions such as groups, rings, and fields.

Historically, and in current teaching, the study of algebra started with the solving of equations such as the quadratic equation especially linear equation. Then, more general questions, such as "does an equation have a solution?", "how many solutions does an equation have?", "what can be said about the nature of the solutions?" are considered. These questions led to ideas of form, structure and symmetry. This development permitted algebra to be extended to consider non-numerical objects, such as vectors, matrices, and polynomials. The structural properties of these non-numerical objects are then abstracted to define algebraic structures such as groups, rings, and fields.

Algebra is an important domain in Mathematics and it is fundamental for mathematical proficiency. Algebra is defined as the domain consisting of operating on and with the letters, transformation of expressions with letters, formal and generalised understanding of rules and properties of operations, and using the letter for representing, proving and generalising (Banerjee & Subramaniam, 2012). Previously, Algebra involved the use of alphabets known as letters or literal symbols to mainly represent the unknown, but mathematical developments have led to its use to represent the known, allowing for generalizations of both the known and unknown (Kieran, 1992). For example, if one need to find the value of 5h, and h = 2, then 5h = 10, but if h = 0.4, then 5h = 2; so h is a variable that can take on any value assigned to it. Similarly if z = 4 + p, then it follows that as the value of p changes, the value of z will also change. This notion of algebra moves away from just a representation of the unknown to generalizations of patterns and is defined by Kieran (1992) to be the branch of Mathematics that deals with symbolizing general numerical relationships and mathematical structures and with operating on these structures. Algebra has been described as the gateway to higher Mathematics (Kaput, 1999; Stacey, 2004); so, the failure to understand algebra affects its application, which is needed in other areas of Mathematics (Goos, Stillman& Vale, 2007).

The use of principles and generalisations in Mathematics makes the knowledge of algebra fundamental for success. As a result of its various uses; various definitions exist. However, for this study, which is situated in algebra, which is on the introductory and early aspects of algebra taught in the first few years of the senior secondary school, it will be viewed mainly as generalised arithmetic (Kieran, 1992). Students are introduced to the use of the algebraic letter to solve questions given in symbolic form and word problems which are, mathematical questions written in literal form, in other words, mathematical sentences (Stacey & MacGregor, 1997).

In Nigeria, Algebra is taught under the theme of algebraic processes and is offered at both the junior and senior secondary school level. In Algebra, concepts of the variable, expressions, equality, graphs and functions are necessary but the literature has established that students often have misconceptions about them (Kieran, 1981; Küchemann, 1981; MacGregor& Stacey, 1993b; Perso, 1993; Sfard, 1991). These misconceptions have been linked to the difficulties that students experience as they transit from arithmetic to algebra. While Herscovics and linchevski (1994) described the ensuing state as a cognitive gap, Goldin (2008) called it a cognitive obstacle existing in the transition process. These difficulties translate into students committing various errors, identifiable through error analysis protocols. Newman (1983) identified five performance strategies that have been found to be useful when solving mathematical questions. These steps are: reading recognition, comprehension, transformation, process skills and encoding.

White (2005) reported the use of these steps in a professional development workshop for primary school teachers in Brunei. The Newman strategies allowed the teachers to identify students' processing errors which in turn would help teachers provide proper remediation. Difficulties in Algebra may arise from the generalisations involved and the use of letters which, in algebra, differ from the everyday use that students know. For example, in Stacey and MacGregor's (1997) study, tasks were given to over 2,000 Australian students aged 11 to 15 years. In one of the tasks, the students were told that David is 10cm taller than Con and Con is h cm tall. Students were asked what they could write as David's height.

Answers given included: 18 (taking h as the eighth letter and computing 10 + 8), 10h, h10, h = h + 10 and 11. Their study reported misconceptions by students such as, using letters as labels for objects, using sums as products and giving solutions that did not reflect an understanding of the use of equality. With these tendencies, it is no wonder that students experience difficulties in algebra and Mathematics in general. As a result, students' general interest and attitude to the subject is poor.

However, teachers also have a role to play in reducing the occurrences of algebraic misconceptions. Teachers' methods of teaching and beliefs affect students' learning. Mathematics and the Sciences are closely linked, and Science teaching in Nigeria is largely teacher-centred and traditional in approach (Benjamin, 2004). It has been noted that the quality of teaching and learning science is compromised by students' poor background knowledge of Mathematics (ogunmade, 2005).

## **Empirical Studies on Students' Conceptions of Algebra in Mathematics**

Algebra consists of the important and fundamental mathematical concepts of variables, expressions, equality, functions and graphs (Goos et al., 2007; Knuth et

al., 2005; Nathan &Koellner, 2007; Schoenfeld&Arcavi, 1999; Sfard, 1991). The first three of these are the initial concepts introduced to students.

On misconceptions about the variables; studies have shown that students have misconceptions about variables. A variable is a quantity that can have varying values and is represented with an alphabetical letter (Goos et al., 2007). The letter can take on different roles depending on the context of the problem at hand (Ely & Adams, 2012; Usiskin, 1999). The different uses of a letter as a variable implies that the quantity it represents may or may not vary. It may be a single letter; a combination of letters and operations, or an abstract number of things (linchevski & Herscovics, 1996; Philipp &Schappelle, 1999; Usiskin, 1999).

The letter can represent a unique unknown value like x + 8 = 19; have a varying quantity (ies) in an observed general expression like 2m + 3 or the final answer of an operation like 3x + 5y; represent varying quantities that vary and used to show relationships of two sides like 2f + 4 = 7d. Ely and Adams (2012) asserted that two important practices required for the developed idea of variables are (a) the use of a letter to stand for any set of indeterminate quantities, not just a single unknown; and (b) the representation and quantification of the way one quantity changes with respect to another. This implies that students have to go beyond 'seeing' the letter as an unknown value to its use as a placeholder and its ability to take on varying values.

Ryan and Williams (2007) noted that these various meanings and uses of the algebraic letters are a source of difficulty for many who are beginning to learn algebra and that they may bring about misconceptions based on students' misinterpretation. These misconceptions are identified below:

- a letter is an object/label (Booth, 1984; Küchemann, 1981; MacGregor& Stacey, 1993b; Wagner, 1999);
- ii. a letter is a word so it cannot be used/ ignored (Küchemann, 1981; Perso, 1993);
- iii. a letter has a fixed value from its alphabetical position (MacGregor& Stacey, 1993b; Watson, 1980);
- iv. a stand/alone letter has a fixed value of 1 (Perso, 1993; Stacey & MacGregor, 1997);
- v. a letter has a fixed/ specific known number (Knuth et al., 2005;
  Küchemann, 1981);
- vi. letters have place values (Booth, 1984); and
- vii. different letters cannot have the same value (Booth,1984; MacGregor& Stacey, 1993b; Perso, 1993).

Understanding the concept of equality is challenging to many students. Students enter the secondary school with the belief that the equal sign means they should write the final answer after completing necessary operations (Kieran, 1992), or the belief that it is a link to the next operation (Stacey & MacGregor, 1997). An equation is "any algebraic expression of equality containing a letter (or letters)" (Herscovics & Kieran, 1999). Students write the letter in the equation as the subject (stand-alone ) or engage in guess work using specific values (Egodawatte, 2011; Kieran, 1992).

Many students seem to have more of an operational view of the equal sign rather than a relational view (Knuth et al., 2005). 56% of Grade 7 students' definitions of the equal sign were variations of the sign asking them to perform an operation, in contrast to the 36% who saw the sign as some form of equivalence. However, students' relational view of the equal sign improved from Grades 6 to Grade 8. This relational view is essential to understand that the transformations performed in the process of solving an equation preserve the equivalence relation – an idea many students find difficult, and that is not an explicit focus of typical instruction. The misinterpretation of the equal sign continues beyond the middle grades for some students (Egodawatte, 2011). Since word problems are literal, translations are sometimes done directly from the left to the right, leading to the formation of wrong symbolic notations and errors including situations involving inverse operations (Kieran, 1992; Reed, 1999).

Clement (1982) gave 150 first year engineering students some questions to write in algebraic notation. Write an equation using the variables S and P to represent the following statement: There are six times as many students as professors in this university. Use S for the number of students and P for the number of professors.

Only 63% of the students wrote the answer correctly while the rest answered incorrectly with 6S = P. The students had read and translated into numbers and letters literally without regard to the reversal in-built in the question (Clement, 1982). One of the reasons why the students made this error was that in their minds, they rightly 'saw' the quantities of the two objects but were unable to establish their equivalence, S=6P. This is known as 'static comparison' (Clement, 1982).

High proportions of students using the letter as a label or having reversal errors on the same question have since then been identified. The use of mathematical terms and language may bring about misconceptions of operations that need to be performed. In the course of translation, sum and product are often misinterpreted, which may lead to also reversal errors (Reed, 1999). MacGregor and Stacey (1993) found that only 35% of the 28l Year 9 students sampled could use symbols to represent the sentence " the number y is eight times the number z" with many writing it as z = 8y instead of y = 8z. Also, less than 30% could correctly write "s t" as many wrote t = s + 8 instead of s = t + 8. There was also an association of y with the number 8 while z and t became the subjects of the equation. Some students may wrongly generate expressions or inequalities as

answers to word problems which rightly require construction of equations. These errors were named as "lack of equation" and "inequation" (MacGregor, 1991). Writing algebra involves using or interpreting the letter within a particular context without any extra meanings being read into it (Ormond, 2000).

Idehen and Omoifo (2016) carried out a research study on students' misconceptions in algebra in Edo State, Nigeria. The study was designed to identify students' correct conception and misconceptions of six basic Algebraic concepts in Mathematics. The survey design was used to select 4332 students from 114 senior secondary school s in Edo State. Frequency counts and simple percentages were used to analyze data and answer the three research Questions raised. Results showed that students had high correct conception in the concepts of addition, subtraction and division of whole numbers.

Furthermore, four significant misconceptions were identified in Algebra ((i) Using number line to perform the operation of subtraction of two whole numbers connotes addition; (ii) " $3 \div \frac{1}{4} = \frac{3}{4}$ ", means dividing the whole number by the denominator of the fraction when the numerator of the divisor is 1; (iii)  $\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{4} =$ 2/6, means  $\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{4} = 1 + \frac{1}{2} + 4$  (when adding fractions, add numerator to numerator and denominator to denominator); and (iv) 0 x 10 = 0, means there are lo zeros (10 "nothing" equals "nothing"). That is, the number 0 has no value.). Conceptual change instructional strategies were recommended as measures that would help teachers and text writers to identify and correct students' misconceptions in Algebra.

In another study, Dejene (2014) examined students' misconceptions of the limit concept in a first calculus course. Misconceptions of the limit concept were examined in 130 pre-engineering students in Dilla Universities. Questionnaire and interview were deigned to explore students understanding of the idea of a limit of a function and to explore the cognitive schemes for the limit concept. The study employed a quantitative-descriptive or survey design. The empirical investigation was done in two phases. A questionnaire on the idea of a limit was given to 130 students during the first phase. During the second phase 14 interviews were conducted.

The results indicated that students in the study saw a limit as unreachable, an approximation, a boundary, a dynamic process and not as a static object, and are under the impression that a function will always have a limit at a point. Regarding the relationship between a continuous function and a limit were: Students think that a function has to be defined at a point to have a limit at that point. A function that is undefined at a certain point does not have a limit; students think that when a function has a limit, then, it has to be continuous at that point.

55

Other misconceptions were: the limit is equal to the function value at a point, i.e. a limit can be found by a method of substitution, when one divides zero by zero, the answer is zero, Most of the students know that any other number divided by zero is undefined. The study concluded that many students' knowledge and understanding rest largely on isolated facts, routine calculation, memorising algorithm, procedures and that their conceptual understanding of limits, continuity and infinity is deficient. The outstanding observation was that students see a limit as unreachable. This could be due to the language used in many books to describe limits for example 'tends to' and 'approaches'. Another view of a limit that the students have is that a limit is a boundary point. This could be because of their experience with speed limits, although that could be always exceeded.

Gunawardena (2011) conducted a research work on the secondary school students' misconceptions in Algebra in United States of America. The study investigated secondary school students' errors and misconceptions in Algebra with a view to exposing the nature and origin of those errors and to make suggestions for classroom teaching. The study used a mixed method research design. An algebra test which was pilot-tested for its validity and reliability was given to a sample of Grade 11 students in an urban secondary school in Ontario Canada. The test contained questions from four main areas of Algebra: variables, algebraic

expressions, equations, and word problems. A rubric containing the observed errors was prepared for each conceptual area.

The results indicated that some errors emanated from misconceptions. Under variables, the main reason for misconceptions was the lack of understanding of the basic concept of the variable in different contexts. The abstract structure of algebraic expressions posed many problems to students such as understanding or manipulating them according to accepted rules, procedures, or algorithms. Inadequate understanding of the use of the equal sign and its properties when it is used in an equation was a major problem that hindered solving equations correctly.

The main difficulty in word problems was translating them from natural language to algebraic language. Students used guessing or trial and error methods extensively in solving word problems. Some other difficulties for students which are non-algebraic in nature were also found in the study. Some of them features were: unstable conceptual models, haphazard reasoning, lack of arithmetic skills, lack or non-use of metacognitive skills, and test anxiety. The researcher suggested that having the correct conceptual (why), procedural (how), declarative (what), and conditional knowledge (when) based on the stage of the problem solving process will allow students to avoid many errors and misconceptions. Conducting individual interviews in classroom situations is important not only to identify errors and misconceptions but also to recognise individual differences. Amirali (2010) also researched into students' conceptions of the nature of Mathematics and attitudes towards Mathematics learning in Karachi, Pakistan by analyzing data obtained from 82 students studying in grade eight in a private school context. The survey was conducted using a five-point Likert scale ranging from 'Strongly Agree' through 'Neutral' to 'Strongly Disagree'. The survey findings illustrated that students consider Mathematics as a useful subject which is used in daily life routines and facilitates problem-solving skills, development and to strengthen future career of learners.

However, the findings also highlighted students' confusion and contradictions in terms of the nature of mathematical knowledge i.e., they show their level of agreement to both 'absolutist' and 'fallibilist' view of Mathematics. With respect to mathematics attitude, the results showed that female students hold a more positive attitude towards Mathematics and lesser mathematical anxiety than their male counterparts.

Ebiendele and Adetunji (2013) carried out a study on symbolic notations and its impact on students' achievement in Algebra. The main reason for this study rested on the researchers' personal observation and professional experiences on students' increasing hatred for Algebra. One hundred and fifty (150) senior secondary school students (SSS) from Ojo local Education District, Ojo, Lagos, Nigeria formed the sample population for the study. Three research instruments
were used for the study, questionnaires were constructed for both students' and teachers to measure students' perceptions about symbolic notations like symbols, letters and signs in Algebra and how it affect their learning of Algebra, while the teacher's instruments measured the mode/strategies of teaching notation symbols in Algebra at the classroom levels. The t-test and Chi-square ( $\chi$ 2) at 0.05 level of significance were used to test the stated Hypotheses .

Results from the hypotheses showed that students' do not have interest in Algebra and the usefulness of Algebraic notations are not known to them because they were not introduced to Algebraic topics with notations symbols early enough in schools. Also, inadequate modes/strategies in handling notation symbols the teacher's at the classrooms also resulted in significant differences between the performance of students' in the achievement test with symbolic notations and without symbolic notations. It was recommended among others that the schools should have mathematics laboratories where different mathematics teaching materials could easily be at the reach of the teacher.

Misconceptions arising both from the use of a letter as an object, label or word, and about the meaning of the equal sign make it difficult for many students to transit from arithmetic to introductory algebra, where letters are substituted and patterns emerge. Inability to translate, perform inverse operations and develop suitable algebraic forms from word problems inhibits proper processing of questions and leads to errors before the computation and processing stages are reached (Clement, 1982; White, 2005).

#### **Empirical Studies on Gender and Students' Conceptions**

Conceptions have been defined by Thompson (1992) as conscious or subconscious beliefs, concepts, meanings, rules, mental images, and preferences. Conception is defined here as an abstract or general idea that may have both affective and cognitive dimensions, inferred or derived from specific instances. Hence, students' conceptions consist of their belief systems, values and attitudes reflecting their experiences. Beliefs are part of conceptions. Sumpter (2008) defined beliefs as an individual's understandings that shape the ways that individual conceptualises and engages in mathematical behavior generating and appearing as thoughts in mind. A belief could be central and strongly held, or peripheral and likely to change. This dimension doesn't exist in a knowledge system (Furinghetti & Pehkonen, 2002). If you know something, you are not likely to accept any contradiction to it. Beliefs are held in clusters. These clusters may not necessarily have any relationship with each other and thus could be kept isolated. The reason for seeing beliefs as a part of a system is that beliefs are not isolated and they are context/ situation bound. They function in operational terms as a part of a model of cognition.

Gender in this study refers to the categorisation of people based on their sex as either male or female and at different times and places; it has been observed that several stereotypical and biased assumptions have been made when using gender categorizations. For example, males are considered to be more logical than for females (Sumpter, 2008). Mathematics is considered a male dominated course. It is in this context that boys and girls develop their gender identities by facing, often contradictory, images and negotiate them to a personal identity (Volman & Ten Dam, 1998). As stated earlier, many students in the senior secondary school perceive Mathematics as a male domain (Brandell&Staberg, 2008), which means that the structure, the symbols and the identity are all more likely to be pro-male. Such an environment could be connected to a potential underperformance by women since they are under a stereotype threat (Cadinu et al., 2005). It is therefore necessary to find out if gender actually influences secondary school students' conceptions about Mathematics.

Sam-Kayode (2015) researched on the conceptions of geometry held by senior secondary school Mathematics students in Ogun State, Nigeria. The study was a descriptive survey type using 350 male and 407 female students from some selected schools in Ogun State. The findings of the study showed a significant difference in the number of male and female students' conceptions of geometry  $(X^2-value = 8.95, p-value = 0.01$  which was less than 0.05 level of significance). The study further revealed that 56.29% of male and 63.14% female held correct conceptions of geometry; 23.71% male and 27.76% female held misconceptions of geometry while 35.14% of male and 25.06% of female students held alternative conception of algebra respectively.

Adedoyin (2016) also researched into the conceptions of the nature of science held by undergraduate pre-service science teachers in South-West, Nigeria. The study was a descriptive research of the survey method. 149 male and 127 female undergraduate pre-service teachers were sampled for the study. The findings of the study revealed that there is no statistically significant difference in the number of male and female undergraduate pre-service teachers that held correct conceptions and misconceptions about the nature of science.

Bello (2018) also analysed the misconceptions and alternative conceptions of difficult topics in on line senior secondary school Biology Resources. The study was a survey type of descriptive research using multistage sampling procedure in selecting 90 on line Biology resources which were grouped into three categories based on ownerships i.e educational institutional, corporate organisation, and blogger websites. Three research instruments (namely: Misconceptions in online Biology Resources Content Analysis Template (MOBRCAT), Alternative conceptions in online Biology Resources Contents Analysis Template (ACOBRCAT); and a Questionnaire on Students' Frequently visited Biology Websites (SFVBW) were used for data collection. The findings of the study revealed that no significant difference in the misconceptions and alternative conceptions male and female undergraduate pre-service teachers on the difficult topics in on line senior secondary school Biology resources.

## Studies on Influence of Score Level and Students' Conceptions

Balogun (2010) carried out a study on conceptions of thermodynamics held by chemistry students in Kwara State Colleges of Education. A 10-item Thermodynamic Conception Test (TCT) was administered to 191 final year students from the three state-owned colleges of education. The findings showed that low ability students had the greatest percentage of misconceptions followed by medium ability ones, while those with high ability levels had the least percentage of misconceptions. Hence, ability level had effect on students' misconception.

Abdulraheem (2012) studied the conceptions of electromagnetism held by colleges of education Physics students in North Central states, Nigeria. A total of 1, 200 final year students from 14 colleges of education participated in the study. The instrument used for the study was a 20-items Electromagnetic Conception Test (ECT). The study employed the use of frequency count and the percentage to identify correct conceptions, misconceptions and alternative conceptions held by the students. The findings of the study showed a significant difference in the number of conceptions held by the physics students about electromagnetism.

Sam-Kayode (2015) also investigated conceptions of geometry held by senior secondary school Mathematics students in Ogun State, Nigeria. The study involved 757 senior school II students comprising 350 male and 407 female students. The instrument for the study was a 26-item Geometry Conceptions Test (GCT). The Chi-square statistics tool was used to determine the differences in the number of students with any conception based on gender, scoring levels and subject combinations. The findings from the study revealed that there was a significant difference in the number of students who are of different scoring levels conceptions, misconception and alternative conceptions of holding Correct geometry ( $X^2$ -value = 4.39, p-value = 0.35 which was greater than 0.05 level of significance) percentages of high, medium and low score level with; Correct conceptions were 70.66%, 60.85% and 48.87%; misconceptions were 35.93%, 22.98% and 22.56%; and alternative conceptions were 46.11%, 36.54% and 33.83% respectively.

#### Studies on Influence of Subject Combination and Students' Conceptions

Classification of studies into various subject combinations at the senior secondary schools has to do with grouping students based on their subject discipline. These subject combination s are mainly in three major groups which are; Arts, Commercial and the Sciences. The arts class comprises of students offering main subjects like History, Literature in English, Government, Geography plus English Language, Mathematics, Biology and one Nigerian language, one vocational subject and a religious studies. In some cases, the art students do offer some elective subjects such as Economics, French language, Music and fine art. The Commercial class subjects are the social sciences subjects which include Economics, Commerce, Accounts, Business Studies, Type Writing, Shorthand, Office Practice

On the influence of subject combination on students' conceptions Sam-Kayode (2015) investigated the conceptions of geometry held by senior secondary school Mathematics students in Ogun State, Nigeria. The study involved 757 senior school II students. The instrument used for the collection of data was a 26item Geometry Conception Test (GCT). The Chi-square statistics was used to determine the differences in the number of students with any conception based on gender, scoring levels and subject combinations. The findings from the study revealed that there was no significant difference in the number of students holding correct conceptions. Misconception and alternative conceptions of geometry (X<sup>2</sup>value=6.36; p-value=0.35 which was greater than 0.05 level of significance). Further analysis showed that the percentages of art, commercial and science students with correct conceptions 58.10%, 58.62% 61.90%; were and misconceptions were 21.43%, 27.16% and 28.25%, while alternative conceptions were 28.57%, 36.21% and 46.98% respectively.

Adedoyin (2016) carried out a study on the conceptions of the nature of science held by undergraduate pre-service science teachers in South-West, Nigeria. The study was a descriptive research of the survey method.149 male and 127 female undergraduate pre-service teachers were sampled for the study. The findings of the study revealed that there are differences in the number of correct conceptions and misconceptions about the nature of science held by undergraduate pre-service teachers based on the area of specialization.

#### **Appraisal of the Literature Reviewed**

The issue of senior secondary students' mass failure in external Mathematics examinations in the recent years is of great concerns to all the stakeholders in education sector in Nigeria (Amazigo, 2001; Agwadah, 2001, Salman, 1998). The literature reviewed indicated that ineffective engagement of learners' interest in developing conceptual understanding of the subject matter and enhancing problemsolving ability (Amazigo, 2001; Ige, 2001; Salman, 2003) especially in algebra.

The WAEC Chief Examiners' Report indicated that weaknesses of candidates were observed in algebra due to the inability of students to understand the instructions needed to solve and interpret algebraic word problems and inability to analyze the rule of bracket, off, division, multiplication, addition and subtraction and its application (WAEC, 2011, 2012, 2014, & 2015; Caelaina & Yushau, 2007)

Studies on students' misconceptions of algebra in Mathematics were reviewed; these included Mangwabnam (2013); Ebiendeleand Adetunji (2013); Charles-organ (2014), Idehen and Omoifo (2016). Based on the reviewed studies, misconceptions of algebra in Mathematics have been found to exist among students at different levels of education. Students' conceptions have contributed negatively to their performance in various examinations due to some reasonable factors. These factors include but not limited to; the effects of teachers' methods of negative attitudes towards the subjects, instructions. students' teachers' qualifications, school types or school location, curriculum/syllabus structure, class size, textbooks, prior knowledge and instructional materials used for teaching (Abimbola, 1986; Ausubel, 1968; Hewson, 2007; Novak, 2003; Salman et al. 2012).

Studies carried out in relation to conceptions of algebra in Mathematics include Clement (1982), Macgregor and Stacey (1993), Idehen and omoifo (2016), Dejene (2014), Gweunawarden, Ebiendele and Adetunji (2013). Some of these studies were carried out in Nigeria, while all of the reviewed studies were carried out outside Kwara State, Nigeria. With the important placed on algebra in Mathematics curriculum for all levels of education and the increasing students' poor performance in the content of algebra, this present study sought to investigate the conceptions of algebra held by senior secondary school students in Kwara State, Nigeria.

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

#### **RESEARCH METHOD**

This chapter focused on the methodology used in carrying out this study. It was discussed under the following subheadings: Research Type; Population, Sample and Sampling Techniques; Research Instrument; Validation of Research Instrument; Procedure for Data Collection; and Data Analysis Techniques.

#### **Research Type**

This study was a descriptive research of the survey type. Since this study is examining the conception of larger population from a small population, the use of survey method is considered appropriate.

#### **Population, Sample and Sampling Techniques**

The population for the study was all senior secondary school students in Kwara State, Nigeria; but the targeted population for this study was all Students in Senior Secondary School II in Kwara State, Nigeria. The sample selection for the study was done using proportionate, stratified and random sampling techniques. The sampled schools were selected across the three senatorial districts of Kwara State (Kwara North, Central and South) using proportional sampling techniques, while 50 students were sampled from each of the selected schools for the study. This is to ensure proportional representations of all the variables. A sample of one thousand two hundred (1200) senior secondary school II students was selected from the three senatorial districts of Kwara State for the study. The samples were drawn from twenty-four (24) secondary schools out of 346 public senior secondary schools in the State. Eight (8) senior secondary schools were selected from each of the three senatorial districts of Kwara State (Kwara North (81), Central (101) and South (164)).

#### **Research Instrument**

The research instrument for this study was a researcher-designed test titled: Algebra Conception Test (ACT). It consisted of two parts: Part 1 contained the demographic data of the respondents which included: name of the school, student's gender, subject combination (Arts, Commercial or Science). Part 2 contained 4 essay tests on quadratic graph algebra.

The result collection format was given to the Mathematics teachers in each of the participating schools to fill in the terminal results of the participating students as a supporting instrument. Information collected on the results was to enable the researcher to classify the respondents into high, medium and low score levels.

#### Validation of Research Instrument

The research instrument was given to three Mathematics educators in the Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin and two Mathematics teachers to ascertain both the face and content validity of the instrument. The validators were required to scrutinize whether the instrument would measure what it is supposed to measure in terms of content such as clarity of instruction, relevance and adequacy of items. Suggestions made on the validation of the content of the instrument, as well as the marking scheme and all other corrections were effected and submitted to the supervisor for further scrutiny and approval.

The reliability of the instrument was carried out through a trial testing by involving 20 Senior School Two students (SS2) drawn from Ilorin East Local Government Area of Kwara State who did not participate in the main study. Testretest method was used to administer the instrument to the selected students with in two weeks interval. The instruments yielded reliability values of 0.76 using Pearson Product Moment Correlation Coefficients

#### **Procedure for Data Collection**

A letter of introduction was obtained by the researcher from the Head of Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin to the Principals of the selected schools. The consent and co-operation of the parents of the students that were involved in the study were also sought. The researcher with the help of two research assistants visited the selected secondary schools to administered the instrument personally to enhance their prompt responses. The respondents were allowed to participate voluntarily in the study. Informed consent forms were made available to the school authorities, Mathematics teachers and the respondents in order to get their consent to be involved in the study. In a school where the Mathematics teacher declined to act as research assistant, the researcher took charge of the class.

The names of the participating schools, Research Assistants and the respondents was not to be revealed in the study, while all related data were handled with confidentiality and used for the purpose of the research only. The respondents were also not exposed to any risk during the research. To ensure originality of the study, the write-up of the study was subjected to plagiarism test and all the necessary corrections were made in order to make the study free of plagiarism. The outcome of this study was beneficial to both the students and the Mathematics teachers.

#### **Data Analysis Techniques**

The data collected were subjected to both qualitative and quantitative analyses. Qualitatively, the responses were analysed to identify the nature of conceptions held by the students. The data collected were subjected to descriptive and inferential statistical analysis using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 22.0 to obtain the results. Percentages were used to answer the research questions while chi-square was used to test the hypotheses formulated for the study. All hypotheses were tested at 0.05 level of significance using chi-square analysis.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

#### DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

This chapter deals with the analyses and results of the data collected for this study. The data collected were analysed using percentages to describe the demographic data of the respondents and also to answer research questions without corresponding hypotheses. All hypotheses were tested using chi-square at 0.05 level of significance.

#### **Demographic Data of the Respondents**

Table 1 reveals the demographic characteristics of the students on the basis of gender, subject combination and score levels. Out of the 1200 (100.0%) students sampled for this study, 614 (51.2%) of them were males and 586 (48.8%) were females. Also, 406 (33.8%) of the participants were from Art class; 411 (34.2%) were from Commercial class while the remaining 383 (32.0%) of the participants were of the Science class. In addition, 209 (17.4%) of the participants were of low score level; 704 (58.7) were of medium score level while 287 (23.9%) of the respondents were of high score level.

#### Table 2

Variable		Frequency	Percentage
Gender	Male	614	51.2%
	Female	586	48.8%
Score levels	Low	209	17.4%
	Medium	704	58.7%
	High	287	23.9%
Subject Combination	Arts	406	33.8%
	Commercial	411	34.2%
	Science Students	383	32.0%

Demographic Characteristics of the Participants (N=1200)

## **Data Analysis**

#### **Answering of Research Questions**

# **Research Question One:** What are the conceptions of senior secondary school students' on quadratic graphs in algebra?

Participants' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra were subjected to item by item analysis. Thus, item which the majority of students got correctly, alternatively and wrongly were marked as correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions, respectively. The statistics of the students' conceptions of each item of quadratic graph in algebra were presented in Table 2.

As revealed in Table 2, out of the 1200 (100.0%) students that took part in this study, 606 (50.5%) of the students held correct conceptions, 392 (32.7%) held alternative conceptions while 145 (12.1%) of the students held misconceptions.57 (4.8%) of the students provided no response to item la at all.Similarly, 340 (28.3%)

of the students held correct conceptions, 287 (23.9%) held alternative conceptions, 468 (39.0%) of the students held misconceptions, while 105 (8.8%) of students gave no response to item lb. Also, 310 (25.8%) of the students held correct conceptions, 599 (49.9%) of the students held alternative conceptions,207 (17.3%) of the students held misconceptions while 84 (7.0%) of the students offered no response to item 1c.Futhermore, 448 (37.3%) of the students held correct conceptions,614 (51.2%) held misconceptions, 614 (51.2%) of the students held misconceptions to item 138 (11.5%) student respondents. Thus, majority of the sampled students held correct conceptions to item la; alternative conceptions to item 1c and 1d and misconceptions to item lb.

Also, 308 (25.7%) and 582 (48.5%) of the students held correct and alternative conceptions to item 2ai, respectively; 227 (18.9%) held misconceptions, while 83 (6.9%) of the students provided no response to item 2ai.In addition 349 (29.1%) of the students held correct conceptions, 613 (51.1%) held alternative conceptions, 133 (11.1%) of the students held misconceptions while 105 (8.7%) of the students gave no response to item 2aii.Futhermore, 462 (38.5%) of the students held correct conceptions, 254 (21.2%) of the students held misconceptions, 254 (21.2%) of the students held misconceptions, while 162 (13.5%) provided no response to item 2aiii. Moreover 304 (25.3%) of the students held correct conceptions, 262 (21.8%)

held alternative conceptions, 495 (41.3%) of the students held misconceptions, while 139 (11.6%) of the students gave no response item 2b.Similarly, 511 (42.6%) of the students held correct conceptions, 229 (19.1%) held alternative conceptions, and 317 (26.4%) of the students held misconceptions, while 143 (11.9%) of the students gave no response to item 2c. Therefore, majority of the sampled students held correct conception to item 2c alternative conceptions to item 2ai and 2aii, but misconceptions to item 2b respectively.

More so, 502 (41.8%) and 312 (26.0%) of the students held correct conceptions and alternative conceptions respectively to item 3a; 242 (20.2%) held misconceptions, while 144 (12.0%) of the students offered no response to item 3a. Item 3bi was held correctly by 304 (25.3%) of the students; held alternatively by 256 (21.3%) and 472 (39.3%) students held misconceptions, while 168 (14.0%) of the students provided no response to item 3bi. Item 3bii was held correctly by 609 (50.8%) of the students, held alternatively by 201 (16.8%) and 272 (22.7%) students held misconceptions while 118 (14.0%) of the students provided no response to item 3bii. Item 3ci was held correctly by 362 (30.2%) of the students; held alternatively by 511 (42.6%) and 221 (18.4%) held misconceptions with 106 (8.8%) of the students providing no response to item 3ci. Item 3cii was held correctly by 289 (24.1%) of the students; held alternatively by 314 (26.2%) and 498 (41.5%) held misconceptions, while 99 (8.3%) of the students provided no

response to item 3cii. Thus, majority of the sampled students held correct conceptions of items 3a and 3bii; alternative conceptions of item 3ci and misconceptions of items 3bi and 3cii respectively.

Furthermore, 316 (26.3%) and 241 (20.1%) of the students held correct conceptions and alternative conceptions respectively of item 4ai and 499 (36.7%) held misconceptions while 144 (12.0%) gave no response to item 4ai. Item 4aii was held correctly by 343 (28.6%) of the students; held alternatively by 513 (42.8%) and 229 (19.1%) held misconceptions, while 115 (9.6%) of the students provided no response to item 4aii. Item 4b was held correctly by 391 (32.6%) of the students; held alternatively by 202 (16.8%) and 491 (40.9%) held misconceptions while 116 (9.7%) of the students offered no response to item 4b. Item 4ci was held correctly by 383 (31.9%) of the students, held alternatively by 264 (22.0%) and 422 (35.2%) held misconceptions, while 131 (10.9%) of the students provided no response to item 4ci. In the same vein, Item 4cii was held correctly by 348 (29.0%) of the students; held alternatively by 224 (18.7%) and 487 (40.6%) held misconceptions, while 141 (11.8%) of the students provided no response to item 4cii. Therefore, majority of the sampled students held alternative conception of item 4aii and misconceptions of items 4ai, 4b, 4ci and 4cii, respectively.

# Table 3

Quadratic Graph	ic Graph Conceptions					
in Algebra	Correct Conception	Alternative Conception	Misconception	No Response	Total	Remark
Itemla	606	392	145	57	1200	Correct
	(50.5%)	(32.7%)	(12.1%)	(4.8%)	(100.0%)	Conception
Itemlb	340 (28.3%)	287 (23.9%)	468 (39.0%)	105 (8.8%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Itemlc	310 (25.8%)	599 (49.9%)	207 (17.3%)	84 (7.0%)	1200 (100.0%)	Alternative Conception
Itemld	448 (37.3%)	614 (51.2%)	102 (8.5%)	36 (3.0%)	1200(100.0% )	Alternative Conception
Item2ai	308 (25.7%)	582 (48.5%)	227 (18.9%)	83 (6.9%)	1200 (100.0%)	Alternative Conception
Item2aii	349 (29.1%)	613 (51.1%)	133 (11.1%)	105 (8.7%)	1200 (100.0%)	Alternative Conception
Item2aiii	462 (38.5%)	322 (26.8%)	254 (21.2%)	162 (13.5%)	1200 (100.0%)	Correct Conception
Item2b	304 (25.3%)	262 (21.8%)	495 (41.3%)	139 (11.6%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item2c	511 (42.6%)	229 (19.1%)	317 (26.4%)	143 (11.9%)	1200 (100.0%)	Correct Conception
Item3a	502 (41.8%)	312 (26.0%)	242 (20.2%)	144 (12.0%)	1200 (100.0%)	Correct Conception
Item3bi	304 (25.3%)	256 (21.3%)	472 (39.3%)	168 (14.0%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item3bii	609 (50.8%)	201 (16.8%)	272 (22.7%)	118 (9.8%)	1200 (100.0%)	Correct Conception
Item3ci	362 (30.2%)	511 (42.6%)	221 (18.4%)	106 (8.8%)	1200 (100.0%)	Alternative Conception
Item 3cii	289 (24.1%)	314 (26.2%)	498 (41.5%)	99 (8.3%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item4ai	316 (26.3%)	241 (20.1%)	499 (41.6%)	144 (12.0%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item4aii	343 (28.6%)	513 (42.8%)	229 (19.1%)	115 (9.6%)	1200 (100.0%)	Alternative Conception
Item4b	391 (32.6%)	202 (16.8%)	491 (40.9%)	116 (9.7%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item4ci	383 (31.9%)	264 (22.0%)	422 (35.2%)	131(10.9%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception
Item4cii	348 (29.0%)	224 (18.7%)	487 (40.6%)	141 (11.8%)	1200 (100.0%)	Misconception

Conceptions of Senior Secondary School Students of Quadratic Graph in Algebra

As shown in Figure 2, majority of senior secondary school students held correct conception of items 1a, 2aiii, 2c, 3a, and 3bii of the quadratic graph in algebra; items 1c, 1d, 2ai, 2aii, 3ci, and 4aii were held alternatively by the majority of the senior secondary school students, while majority of the students held misconceptions of 1b, 2b, 3bi, 3cii, 4ai, 4b, 4ci and 4cii, respectively.



**Research Question Two**: What proportion of senior secondary school students' hold correct conception, alternative conception and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra?

Students' scores on quadratic graph in algebra were subjected to percentage analysis, given that students held correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of some questions. Thus, the proportion of students' correct conception, alternative conception and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra is presented in Table3.

As revealed in Table 3, out of the1200 (100.0%) students sampled for this study, 309 (25.7%) held correct conception of quadratic graph in algebra; 363 (30.3%) held alternative conception, while 528 (44.0%) of the students held misconception of quadratic graph in algebra.

#### Table 4

Conceptions of Quadratic Graph in Algebra	Frequency	Percentage
Correct Conception	309	25.7%
Alternative Conception	363	30.3%
Misconception	528	44.0%
Total	1200	100.0%

Proportion of Senior Secondary School Students Holding Correct Conceptions, Alternative Conceptions and Misconceptions of Quadratic Graph in Algebra

As shown in Figure 2, a large proportion (44%) of the senior secondary school students sampled held misconception of quadratic graph in algebra, 30% of the students held alternative conceptions of quadratic graph, 26% of the sampled students held correct conception of quadratic graph in algebra.



Figure 3:Proportion of Students' Holding Correct Conception, Alternative Conception and Misconceptions of Quadratic Graph in Algebra

# **Hypotheses Testing**

All the formulated hypotheses were tested using chi-square analysis at 0.05 level of Significance

Hypothesis One: There is no significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra.

Table 4 shows that the  $\chi^2$ -value 6.386 was obtained with a p-value 0.041 when obtained at 0.05 level of significance. Since the p-value 0.041 is less than 0.05 level of significance , the null hypothesis one was rejected. This implies that there is a statistically significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra ( $\chi^2_{(2)} = 6.386$ ; p<0.05).

#### Table 5

Students' Conceptions of Quadratic Graph in									
Gender									
	Misconception Alternative Correct T			Total	df	χ²–cal	Sig	Remark	
			Conception	Conception					
Mala	Count	253	185	176	614				
Maic	Expected	270.2	185.7	158.1	614.0				
						2	6.386 <sup>a</sup>	0.041	Hol
Fomolo	Count	275	178	133	586				Rejected
remate	Expected	257.8	177.3	150.9	586.0				
Total		528	363	309	1200				

Chi-Square Statistics Showing the Difference between Male and Female Senior Secondary School Students' Conceptions of Quadratic Graph in Algebra

\**Insignificance at p*<0.05

Figure 3 reveals that out of 614 male students sampled for this study, held misconceptions, 185 (30.1%) held alternative 253 (41.2%) conceptions, while 177 (28.7%) of the male students held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Also, out of 586 female students sampled for this study, 275 (46.9%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 178 (30.4%) held alternative conceptions while 133 (22.7%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Thus, more female senior secondary school students (46.9%) held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra than their male counterpart (41.2%) conversely, more male students held correct conceptions (28.7%) of quadratic graph in algebra than female students (22.7%). However, almost the same proportion of male students (30.1%) and female students (30.4%)held alternative conception of quadratic graph in algebra.



**Hypothesis Two:** There is no significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score levels.

As shown in Table 6, the  $\chi^2$ -value 168.210 was obtained with a p-value 0.000 when computed at 0.05 level of significance. Since the p-value 0.000 is less than 0.05 level of significance, the null hypothesis two was rejected. This implies that there was a statistically significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score levels ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 168.210$ ; p<0.05).

#### Table 6

Students' Conceptions of Quadratic Graph									
Score leve	els	Misconception	Alternative	Correct	Total	Df	$\chi^2$ -cal	Sig	Remark
			Conception	Conception					
Low	Count	114	68	27	209				
LUW	Expected	92.0	63.2	53.8	209.0				
						4	168.210 <sup>a</sup>	0.000	Ho <sub>2</sub>
Medium	Count	357	219	128	704				Rejected
	Expected	309.8	213.0	181.3	704.0				
High	Count	57	76	154	287				
	Expected	126.3	86.8	73.9	287.0				
Total		528	363	309	1200				
	ьт · · · с•		. –						

Chi-Square Statistics Showing the Difference in Senior Secondary School Students' Conception of Quadratic Graph in Algebra Based on Score Levels

\*Insignificance at <0.05

Figure 4 revealed that out of the 209 students with low score level, 114 (54.6%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 68 (32.5%) held alternative conceptions, while 27 (12.9%) held correct conception s. Also, out of the 704 students with medium score level, 357 (50.7%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 219 (31.1%) held alternative conceptions, while 128 (18.2%) held correct conceptions. More so, out of the 287 students with high score level, 57 (19.8%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 76 (26.5%) held alternative conceptions, while 154 (53.7%) held correct conceptions.

Thus, more students of low score level (54.6%) held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra compared to by students of medium score level (50.7%) and students with high score level (19.8%). More students with low score level

(32.5%) held alternative conceptions in quadratic graph, followed by students of medium (31.1%) and high score (26.5%) levels students respectively, while more students with high score level (53.7%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, followed by medium score level (18.2%) and low score levels (12.9%) students, respectively.



**Hypothesis Three:** there is no significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combinations.

Table 7 reveals that the  $\chi^2$ -value of 95.788 was obtained with a p-value 0.000 when computed at 0.05 level of significance. Since the p-value 0.000 is less than 0.05 level of significance, the null hypothesis three was rejected. This implies that there is a statistically significant difference in senior secondary school

students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combination s ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 95.788$ ; p<0.05).

Table 7

Chi-Square Statistics Showing the Difference in Senior Secondary School Students' Conception of Quadratic Graph in Algebra Based on Subject combination

	Students' Conceptions of Quadratic Graph in Algebra								
Subject combination									
		Misc	Alter Con	Correct Con	Total	df	$\chi^2$ -cal	Sig	Remark
Arts	Count	243	101	62	406				
AIts	Expected	178.6	122.8	104.5	406.0				
									Ho <sub>3</sub>
Commercial	Count	182	128	101	411	4	95.788	0.000	Rejected
Commerciar	Expected	180.2	124.3	105.8	411.0				
Science	Count	103	134	146	383				
	Expected	168.5	115.9	98.6	383.0				
Total		528	363	309	1200				

\**Insignificance at p*<0.05

Figure 5 shows that out of the 406 students sampled from the Art class, 243 (59.9%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 101 (24.9%) held alternative conceptions, while 62 (15.2%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Also ,out of the 411 students sampled from the commercial class, 182 (44.3%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 128 (31.1%) held alternative conceptions while 101 (24.6%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. More so, out 383 students sampled from the Science class, 103 (26.9%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic

graph in algebra; 134 (35.0%) held alternative conceptions while 149 (38.1%) held Correct conceptions.

Thus, more students in Arts class (59.9%) held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, followed by Commercial class students (44.3%) and Science class students (26.9%). More students in Science class (35.0%) held alternative conceptions in quadratic graph, followed by Commercial class students (31.1%) and Arts students (24.9%), respectively. Conversely, more students from the science class (38.1%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, followed by students from the Commercial class (24.6%) and Arts class (15.2%), respectively.



# Summary of the Finding

Findings obtained from this study were summarized as follows :

- 1. Majority of senior secondary school students held correct conception in items 1a, 2c, 3a, and 3bii of the quadratic graph in algebra; alternative conceptions of items 1c, 1d, 2ai, 2aii, 3ci, and 4aii and misconceptions in items 1b, 2b, 3bi, 3cii, 4ai, 4b, 4ci, and 4cii respectively
- 2. Majority of the senior secondary school students held misconception of quadratic graph in algebra.
- 3. There was a statistically significant difference between male and female senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra  $(\chi^2_{(2)} = 6.386^{a}; p < 0.05)$ . Thus, male students were observed to hold correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra compared to female students
- 4. There was a statistically significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on score levels (χ<sup>2</sup><sub>(4)</sub> = 167.420; p<0.05). Thus, more students with high score levels (53.7%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, followed by medium score level (17.5%) and low score level students (15.3%).</p>
- 5. There was a statistically significant difference in senior secondary school students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra based on subject combinations ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 95.788$ ; p<0.05). More students from the science class (38.1%) were observed to hold correct conceptions of quadratic graph in

algebra, followed by students from the Commercial class (24.6%) and Arts class (15.2%).

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

#### DISCUSSION, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

This study investigated the conceptions of senior secondary school students in algebra. This chapter presents the discussion of the research findings and recommendations based on the findings of the study.

#### Discussion

The findings of the study indicated that students held the correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra in Mathematics. The result revealed that majority of the senior school students held correct conceptions in items 1a, 2c, 3a, and 3bii of the quadratic graph in algebra; alternative conceptions of items 1c, 1d, 2ai, 2aii, 3ci, and 4aii and misconceptions in items 1b, 2b, 3bi, 3cii, 4ai, 4b, 4ci, and 4cii respectively. This implies that some students held correct conceptions about algebra while some of them held alternative conceptions and misconceptions about it which could be as a result of inadequate knowledge about quadratic graph in algebra. This finding corresponds with the findings of Ryan and Williams (2007), Egodawatte (2011), Clement (1982), MacGregor and Stacey (1993), Sam-Kayode (2015), Idehen and Omoifo (2016) that researched on the conceptions of students in selected topics in mathematics and found out that student held correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of different topics in mathematics.

Findings from this study also revealed that majority of the students do not attempt some of the quadratic graph questions set. This implies that majority of the students possessed poor existing knowledge which may be incomplete or misunderstood about quadratic graph in Algebra. This finding is in line with the submission of the WAEC Chief Examiners' Reports (WAEC, 2013, 2014 & 2015) which stated that students do not perform well in algebraic question especially quadratic graph. The reports further stated that students do not attempt the questions on quadratic graph while those who attempted the questions did not have correct interpretation of the graph; this factor contributed to students' poor performance in Mathematics.

Also, findings from this study revealed that very low number of senior school students held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. This is in support of the findings of Clement (1982), MacGregor and Stacey (1993) and Egodawatte (2011), who stated in their various research reports that little percentage of the respondents held correct conceptions of algebra in Mathematics.

The findings on students' conception indicated that majority of senior school students' held misconceptions about quadratic graph in algebra. This is in line with the submissions of Clement (1982); MacGregor and Stacey (1993) Egodawatte (2011); Dejene (2014); and Idehen and Omoifo (2016) who showed in their

various findings that students held misconceptions of algebra and calculus in mathematics respectively.

The result of the study revealed that male students held more correct and alternative conceptions of quadratic graph compared to their female counterpart. Out of the 614 male students sampled for this study, 176 (28.7%) of male students held correct conceptions while 185 (30.1%) held alternative conceptions. Also, out of the 586 female students sampled for this study, 133 (22.7%) of them held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra while 178 (30.4%) held alternative conceptions. In a nutshell, female students held more misconceptions of quadratic graph while 253(41.2%) of the male students held misconceptions of quadratic graph.

Thus, more female senior secondary school students held misconceptions and alternative conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra (46.9%, 30.4%) compared to their male counterpart (41.2%, 30.1%), while more male students held correct conceptions (28.7%) of quadratic graph in algebra compared to the female students (22.7). The findings were in agreement with the findings of Sam-Kayode (2015) who stated that gender had influence on senior school students' conceptions of geometry in Mathematics. The study revealed that all the three categories of score levels students held correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph in Algebra. Out of the 209 students with low score level, 114 (54.6%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 68 (32.5%) held alternative conceptions while 27 (12.9%) held correct conceptions. Also, out of the 704 students with medium score level, 357 (50.7%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 219 (31.1%) held alternative conceptions while 128 (18.2%) held correct conceptions. More so, out of the 287 students with high score level, 57 (19.8%) held of them misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 76 (26.5%) held alternative conceptions while 154 (53.7%) held correct conceptions.

Thus, more students with low score levels (54.6%) held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. This is followed by the medium score levels (50.7%) and high score levels (19.8%) students. More students with low score levels (32.5%) held alternative conceptions in quadratic graph. This is followed by medium score (31.1%) and low score (26.5%) levels students respectively. Nevertheless, more students with high score levels (53.7%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, followed by medium score level (18.2%) and low score levels (12.9%) students respectively. The results show that there is a significant difference in the number of students holding the correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions based on score levels.
This contradicts the findings of Sam-Kayode (2015) who stated that students score levels had no influence on their conceptions of geometry in mathematics.

Findings of the study indicated that all the three categories of subject combinations held correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Out of the 406 students sampled from the Art class, 243(42.4%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 101 (24.9%) held alternative conceptions, while 62 (15.2%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Also, out of the 411 students sampled from the Commercial class, 182 (44.3%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 128 (31.1%) held alternative conceptions, while 101 (24.6%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra; 128 (31.1%) held alternative conceptions, while 101 (24.6%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. More so, out the 383 students sampled from the Science class, 103 (26. 9%) of them held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra, 134(35.0%) held alternative conception, while 146 (38.1%) held corrects conceptions.

Futhermore, more students in art class (59.9%) held misconceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. This is followed by commercial class students (44.3%) and science students (26.9%) students. More students in science class (35.0%) held alternative conceptions in quadratic graph, followed by commercial students (31.1%) and art students (24.9%) respectively. Conversely, more students in science class (38.1%) held correct conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra,

followed by commercial class students (24.6%) and art students (19.7%) students' respectively. This contradicts the findings of Sam-Kayode (2015) who concluded that there was no significant difference in the conceptions of arts, commercial and science class students held in geometry aspect of mathematics.

#### Conclusion

This study can be concluded that very low percentage of the students held correct conceptions of quadratic graph, while majority of the students held misconceptions of quadratic graph and some of the students sampled did not attempt the quadratic graph questions set for the study. It showed that majority of senior secondary school students do avoid questions on quadratic graph due to lack of understanding of the concept.

The findings from this study revealed that gender affected the correct conceptions, alternative conceptions and misconceptions held by students on quadratic graph. Male and female students in the study displayed different in depth knowledge of quadratic graph questions as there was significant difference in the conceptions of quadratic graph held by male and female students. It was also revealed that high score level students held highest percentage of correct conceptions, followed by the medium score level students while the low scoring students held the least percentage of correct conceptions of quadratic graph. It showed that students score levels influenced his or her conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra.

Furthermore, the findings of this study revealed that students' subject combinations influenced their conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. This implies that Art class students held highest percentage of misconceptions followed the Commercial class students while the science students held highest percentage of correct conceptions of quadratic graph.

### Recommendations

Based on the findings of this study, the following recommendations were considered appropriate:

- Mathematics teachers must identify students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra in a similar way, employ appropriate teaching strategies that can facilitate correct conceptions and remediate their alternative conceptions and misconceptions.
- Some of the senior school students do not attempt the quadratic graph; therefore the students should be committed to solve problems of quadratic graph in algebra through constant practice.
- 3. Mathematics teacher should make use of mathematical graph board in teaching quadratic graph in order to arouse better understanding of the students.

97

- 4. Mathematics teachers' should consider gender difference and give recognition to both sexes in the classroom. This will geared both male and female students' better understanding of a quadratic graph in Algebra.
- 5. It is observed that score levels and subjects combination determined students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra. Therefore, teachers' emphasis should shift from teacher-centered approach of teaching to a more activities-based learning strategies that will close the gap among the three categorized score levels and subject combination s
- 6. The professional bodies like National Teacher's Institute (NTI), Mathematical Association of Nigeria (MAN), Teacher Registration Council of Nigeria (TRCN) and National Mathematical Centre (NMC) should organize seminars/workshops for teachers on students' conceptions of quadratic graph in algebra and how teachers could effective tackle the problem with innovative teaching methodologies.
- 7. The Ministries of Education at both State and Federal levels should organize special workshops for in-service teachers on how to tackle the problem of students' misconceptions of algebra especially quadratic graph.

#### **Suggestions for Further Studies**

The following areas have been identified for further research studies:

- This study was carried out in selected public secondary schools in Kwara State. This type of study should be replicated with both public and private schools in other States of the Federation.
- The conceptions of students in some difficulty topics in selected subject such as English language, Economics, Geography, and the Sciences could be carried out as well.
- A study of this nature could be undertaken in some other concepts in mathematics in order to determine the conceptions of students across Mathematics contents.

#### REFERENCES

- Abdulraheem, R. F. (2012). Conceptions of electromagnetic held by College of Education physics students in North Central States, Nigeria (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Abdulwali H. A., & Fahad, S. A. (2012). Secondary school students' alternative conceptions about genetics electronic. Journal of Science Education, 16(1), 11-19.
- Abimbola, I. O. (1984). A study to describe and explain the alternative conceptions related to human respiration held by selected Nigerian form four students (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Wisconsin Madison, USA).
- Abimbola, I. O. (1986). The alternative conceptions of human respiration held by selected form four students. *Journal of Curriculum and Instruction*, 1(1), 48-49.
- Abubakar, R. B., Wokama, S. A. D., & Afebwame, A. O. (2012). Mathematics: A pivotal rebranding tool for national development. *Academic Research International*, 2(3), 344-351.
- Adedoyin, A. O. (2017). Conceptions of the nature of science held by Undergraduate pre-service science teachers in South- West, Nigeria. (An Unpublished M. Ed. dissertation). University of Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Adeleke, J. O. (2013). Path analytic study of gender, mathematics conception, manipulation skills, learning readiness and students achievement in mathematics. Retrieved from http://rehoshalomresource.com/survey /index.php?option=com\_content&view=we ar-ticle=8&Itemid=3.

- Adeniyi, C. O. (2012). Effects of personalized system of instruction on senior school students' performance in mathematics in Kwara South, Nigeria (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Adetula, L. O. (1989). Solutions of simple word problems by Nigerian children: Language and schooling factors. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 20(5), 489-497.
- Adetula, L. O. (1990). Language factor: Does it affect children's performance on word problems? *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 21(4), 351-365.
- Agwagah, U. N. V. (2001). The teaching of number bases in junior secondary school mathematics. *ABACUS: Journal of the Mathematical Association of Nigeria, 26*(1), 1 − 7.
- Alade I. A. (2011). Trends and issues on curriculum review in Nigeria and the need for paradigm shift in education practice. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies (JELELAPS)*, 2(5), 325-333.
- Amazigo, J. C. (2001). *Mathematics phobia diagnosis and prescription*. Paper presented at the National Mathematics Centre Abuja, July 9-11, 2001.
- Animasahun, I. A. (2002). The effects of simulation games on students' achievements in and attitude to mathematics in some selected secondary school in Ila Local Government Area of Osun State (Unpublished M.Ed dissertation). University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria.
- Ausubel, D. P. (1986). *Educational psychology: A cognitive view*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, Inc.
- Akanmu, M. A. (2013). Effects of guided discovery learning and cognitive styles on senior school students' performance in mathematics in Ejigbo, Nigeria (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.

- Akinsola, M. K. (1999). Effect of instruction on students' performance on knowledge and application tasks in mathematics. *African Journal of Education Research*, 5(1), 96-100.
- Aliyu, Z. S., Lawal, A. S., & Garba, H. (2013). Assessment of students' performance in National Examination Council SSCE Mathematics in selected Secondary schools in Gombe State as a basis for National Development. A Paper presented at the National Conference of Mathematics Association of Nigeria held in Asaba, 2013.
- Alkhateeb, H. M. (2001). Gender differences in mathematics achievement among high school students in the United Arab Emirates. Retrieved from http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_qa3667/is\_2oolol/ai\_n8941584/pg\_3/tag =contentcoll.
- Amazigo, J. C. (2008). *Mathematics phobia diagnosis and prescription*. National Mathematics Centre, Abuja. First annual lecture, Abuja.
- American Psychology Association (2010). Few gender differences in mathematics abilities: Worldwide study finds. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedaily.com /releases/2010/01/100105112303.html
- Amirali, M. (2010). Students' conceptions of the nature of mathematics and attitudes towards mathematics learning. *Journal of Research and Reflections in Education*, 4(1), 27-41.
- Atovigba, M. V., Michael, V.A., O'Kwu, E. I., & Ijenkeli, E. (2012). Gender trends in Nigerian secondary school students' performance in algebra. *Research Journal of Mathematics and Statistics*, 4(2), 42-44.

- Azuka, B. F. (2013). Attitude of secondary school mathematics teachers towards the teaching of school mathematics in Nigeria. *Journal of Mathematical Sciences Education*, 2(1), 181-191.
- Balogun, E. M. (2010). Conceptions of thermodynamics held by chemistry students in Kwara State Colleges of Education, Nigeria (Unpublished M.Ed. dissertation). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria
- Banerjee, R., & Subramaniam, K. (2012). Evolution of a teaching approach for beginning algebra. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 80(3), 351-367.
- Bassey, S. W., Ndiyo, N. A., & Joshua, M. T. (2010). The influence of instructional materials on mathematics achievement of senior secondary students in Akamkpa Local Government Area of Cross River State, Nigeria. *African Journal of Educational Studies in Mathematics and Sciences*, 8(1), 101 -112.
- Bello, Z. A. (2018). Analysis of misconceptions and alternative conceptions of difficult topics in online senior secondary biology resources (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Benjamin, M. A. (2004). Nigerian science teachers' beliefs about effective science teaching, their pedagogical content knowledge and how these influence science teaching (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). Edith Cowan University, Mount lawley, Western Australia.
- Beswick, K. (2007). Teachers' beliefs that matter in secondary mathematics classrooms. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 65(1), 95-120.
- Blosser, P. E. (1987). Science misconception research and some implications for the teaching of science to elementary school students. *Science Education Digest.* Columbus, Ohio.

- Booth, I. R. (1984). Algebra: Children's strategies and errors. A report of the strategies and errors in secondary mathematics project. Windsor, London: NFER-NEISON Publishing Company.
- Barton, D. M. (2003). *The history of mathematics: An introduction* (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). New York: Mc Graw-Hills Companies.
- Brandell, G., & Staberg, E. (2008). Mathematics: A female, gender or genderneutral domain? A study of attitudes amongst students at the secondary level. *Gender and Education*, 20(5), 495-509. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09540250701805771</u>.
- Cadinu, M., Maass, A., Rosabianca, A., & Kiesner, J. (2005). Why do women underperform under stereotype threat? *Psychological Science*, 16(1), 572-578.
- Campbell, A. E., Adams, V. M., & Davis, G. E. (2007). Cognitive demands and second-language learners: A framework for analyzing mathematics instructional contexts. *Mathematical Thinking and learning*, 9(1), 3-30.
- Chapman, O. (2006). Classroom practices for context of mathematics word problems. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 62(2), 211-230.
- Clarkson, P. C. (1991a). *Bilingualism and mathematics learning*. Geelong, Australia: Deakin University.
- Charles-Ogan, G. (2014). Metacognitive strategy and senior secondary school mathematics students' misconceptions in Rivers State, Nigeria: ABACUS: Journal of the Mathematical Association of Nigeria, 39(1), 234–246.
- Clement, J. (1982). Algebra word problem solutions: Thought processes underlying a common misconception. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 13(1), 16-30.

- Cobb, P. (1994). Where is the mind? Constructivist and sociocultural perspectives on mathematical development. *Educational Researcher*, *23*(7), 13-20.
- Cobb, P. (2000). From representations to symbolizing: Introductory comments on semiotics and mathematical learning. In P. Cobb, E. Yackel & K. McClain (Eds.), *Symbolizing and communicating in mathematics classrooms: Perspectives on discourse, tools, and instructional design* (pp. 17-36). Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cobb, P. (2007). Putting philosophy to work: Coping with multiple theoretical perspectives. In F. K. Lester (Ed.), *Second handbook of research on mathematics teaching and learning* (pp. 3-38). Charlotte, USA: Infor mation Age
- Cobb, P., Wood, T., & Yackel, E. (1990). Classroom as learning environments for teachers and researchers. In R. B. Davis, C. A. Maher & N. Noddings (Eds.), *Constructivist view on the teaching and learning of mathematics* (pp. 125-146). Virginia: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Cobb, P., Wood, T., & Yaikel, E. (1991). A constructivist approach to secondgrade mathematics. In E. Von Glaserfeld (Ed.). *Constructivism in mathematics education*. Dordrecht: Kluwer.
- Daramola S. O., & Omosewo, E.O. (2012). An approval of the new Nigeria senior secondary school physics curriculum. *Journal of Educational Practice*, 3(8), 191-195.
- Davis, R. B., & Maher, C. A. (1990). The nature of mathematics: What do we do when we "do mathematics"? In R. B. Davis, C. A. Maher & N. Noddings (Eds.), *Constructivist views on the teaching and learning of mathematics*.

JRME Monograph No 4 (pp. 65-78). Virginia: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.

- Dejene, G. D. (2014). Students' misconceptions of the limit concept in a first calculus course. *Journal of Education and Practice*, *5*(34), 24–40.
- Depaepe, F., De Corte, E., & Verschaffel, L. (2010). Teachers' approaches towards word problem solving: Elaborating or restricting the problem context. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 26(2), 152-160.
- Doolittle, A. E. (1989). *Gender differences in performance on mathematics achievement Items*. Retrieved from http://www.infor maworld.com

/smpp/content~content=a783684364&db=all.

- Ebiendele, E. P., & Adetunji, A. O. (2013). Symbolic notations and students' achievements in algebra. *Educational Research and Reviews*, 8(15), 1294-1303.
- Egodawatte, G. (2011). Secondary school students' misconceptions in algebra. (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Toronto, Canada.
- Ely, R., & Adams, A. E. (2012). Unknown, placeholder or variable: What is x? Mathematics Education Research Journal, 24(1), 19-38.
- Fajemidagba, M., Salman, M., & Ayinla, J. (2012): Effects of teacher's instructional strategy pattern on senior school students' performance in mathematics word problem in on do, Nigeria. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 3(7), 159 168.
- Fajemidagba, M. O., & Adegoke, B. A. (2008). Mathematics in personal and social life: Teaching and learning mathematics. Ibadan: Evan Brothers Publisher Ltd.

- Federal Ministry of Education (2007). 9-year basic education curriculum: mathematics primary 1-3. Abuja: NERDC
- Federal Ministry of Education (2007). Senior secondary curriculum: Mathematics for SS 1-3. Abuja: NERDC
- Federal Government of Nigeria (2004). National policy on education. NERDC Press
- Federal Republic of Nigeria (2010). *National policy on education*. 4<sup>th</sup> edition, Lagos. NERDC Press.
- Federal Republic of Nigeria (2013). *National policy on education*. Lagos: NERDE Press
- Foster, D. (2007). Making meaning in Algebra examining students' understandings and misconception. Assessing Mathematics. *Proficiency* 53(1), 163-176.
- Franke, M. L., Kazemi, E., & Battey, D. (2007). Understanding teaching and classroom practice in mathematics. In F. K. Lester (Ed.), *Second handbook* of research on mathematics teaching and learning (pp. 225-256). Charlotte, USA: Information Age Pub.
- Furinghetti, F., & Pehkonen, E. (2002). Rethinking characterizations of belief. In G. Leder, E. Pehkonen & G. Törner (Eds.), *Beliefs: A hidden variable in mathematics education?* (pp.39–57). Dordrecht: Kluwer.
- Gagne, R. M. (1965). The psychological basis for science: A process approach. *Miscellaneous Publication* (pp. 65-66). Retrieved from http://www.ericdigests.org/pre-
- Glasersfeld, E. (1989). *Constructivism in education*. Oxford, England: Pergaman Press.

- Goldin, G. A. (1990). Epistemology, constructivism, and discovery learning mathematics. In R. B. Davis, C. A. Maher & N. Noddings (Eds.), *Constructivist views on the teaching and learning of mathematics*. JRME Monograph No 4 (pp. 31-47). Virginia: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Goldin, G. A. (2008). Perspectives on representation in mathematical learning and problem-solving. In L. D. English (Ed.), *Handbook of international research in mathematics education* (2nd ed., pp. 176-201). New York: Routledge.
- Goos, M., Stillman, G., & Vale, C. (2007). *Teaching secondary school mathematics: Research and practice for the 21st century.* Crow's Nest, Australia Allen & Unwin.
- Halpern, D. D. (2000). *Sex difference in cognitive abilities* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Mahwah Lawrence Eribaum associates.
- Herscovics, N., & Linchevski, L. (1994). A cognitive gap between arithmetic and algebra. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 27(1), 59-78.
- Hensberry, K. K. R., & Jacobbe, T. (2012). The effects of Polya's heuristic and diary writing on children's problem-solving. *Mathematics Education Research Journal*, 24(1), 23-34.
- Herscovics, N., & Kieran, C. (1999).Constructing meaning for the concept of equation. In B. Moses (Ed.), *Algebraic thinking, grades K-12: Readings from NCTM's school-based journals and other publications* (pp. 181-188). Reston, Virginia: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Hewson, P. W. (1981). Conceptual change approach to learning science. *European Journal of Science Education*, *3*(4), 383 – 394.

- Hewson, P. W. (2007). Teachers professional development in science. In Abel, S.K. and lederman, N. G. (Eds.), *Handbook of research in science education*.Mahwah N J: lawrence
- Hiebert, J., & Carpenter, T. (1992). learning and teaching with understanding. InD. A. Grouws (Ed.), *Handbook of research on mathematics teaching and learning* (pp. 65-100). New York: Macmillan.
- Hornby, A. S. (2010). Oxford Advanced Learner's Dictionary of current English (8<sup>th</sup> ed.). Oxford University press, UK
- Idehen, F. O., & Omoifo, C. N. (2016). Students' misconceptions in algebra. International Journal of Educational Benchmark (IJEB), 2(1), 1-12
- Ige, T. A. (2001). Concept mapping and problem-solving teaching strategies as determinant of achievement in secondary school Ecology. *Ibadan Journal of Educational Studies*, 1(1), 290-301.
- Iji, C. O. (2008). Reforming school mathematics curriculum in line with global challenges. *Proceedings of the 49<sup>th</sup> Annual conference of STAN*, 226-230
- James, A. N. (2007). *Gender differences and the teaching of mathematics*. Retrieved from https:// www.vccaedu.org/inquiry/inquiry-spring-2007/i-12-James.html
- Kaput, J. J. (1999). Teaching and learning a new algebra. In E. Fennema & T. A.Romberg (Eds.), *Mathematics classrooms that promote understanding* (pp. 133-155). Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Keller, J. (2002). Blatant stereotype threat and women's mathematical performance: self-handicapping as a strategic means to cope with obtrusive negative performance. *Sex Roles*, 47(3 & 4), 193-198

- Kieran, C. (1981). Concepts associated with the equality symbol. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, *12*(3), 317-326.
- Kieran, C. (1992). The learning and teaching of school algebra. In D. A. Grouws (Ed.), *Handbook for research on mathematics teaching and learning* (pp. 390-419). New York: Macmillan.
- Kieran, C. (2007). Learning and teaching of algebra at the middle school through college levels: Building meaning for symbols and their manipulation. In F. K. Lester (Ed.), *Second handbook of research on mathematics teaching and learning (pp. 707-762)*. Charlotte, USA: Information Age
- Knuth, E. J., Alibali, M. W., McNeil, N. M., Weinberg, A., & Stephens, A. C. (2005). Middle school students' understanding of core algebraic concepts: *Equivalence & Variable ZentralblattfürDidaktik der Mathematik, 37*(1), 68-76.
- Koellner, K., Swackhamer, L., & Wallace, F. H. (2009). Integrating literature to support mathematics learning in middle school. *Middle School Journal*, 2(1), 30-39.
- Krebs, A. S. (2005). Analyzing student work as a professional development activity. *School Science and Mathematics*, *105*(8), 402-411.
- Küchemann, D. (1981). Algebra. In K. M. Hart (Ed.), *Children's understanding of mathematics (pp. 102-119)*. London: John Murray.
- Lim, C. S., & Presmeg, N. (2011). Teaching mathematics in two languages: A teaching dilemma of Malaysian Chinese primary schools. *International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education*, 9(1),137-161.

- Linchevski, L., & Herscovics, N. (1996). Crossing the cognitive gap between arithmetic and algebra: operating on the unknown in the context of equations. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, *30*(1), 39-65.
- Lucas, A. M., & Chisman, D. G. (1973). A review of British science curriculum projects: Implications for curriculum developers. Ohio. Centre for Science and mathematics education, The Ohio State University, Columbs.
- MacGregor, M. (1991). *Making sense of algebra: Cognitive processes influencing comprehension*. Geelong, Victoria, Australia: Deakin University.
- MacGregor, M., & Stacey, K. (1993a). Cognitive models underlying students' formulation of simple linear equations. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 24(1), 217-232.
- MacGregor, M., & Stacey, K. (1993b). What is x? *The Australian Mathematics Teacher*, 49(4), 28-30.
- Macson, J. A., & Chigozirim, Q. I. (2015). Students' conceptions and misconceptions in chemical kinetics in Port-Harcourt metropolis of Nigeria. *AJCE*, 2(5), 2227-5835.
- Mangwabnan, M. (2013). Assessing translation misconception inside the classroom: A presentation of an instrument and its results in US-China. *Education Review*, 3(6), 365–373.
- McCarthy, J. J. (1988). Feature geometry and dependency: A review. *Phonetica*. *p38*. Retrieved from Retrieved from https://scholarworks.umass.edu/cgi /viewcontent.cgi?article=1037&context=linguist\_faculty\_pubs
- Nathan, M. J., & Koellner, K. (2007). A framework for understanding and cultivating the transition from arithmetic to algebraic reasoning. *Mathematical Thinking and learning*, *9*(3), 179-92.

- National Council for Teachers of Mathematics (2000). *Principles and standards* for school mathematics. Reston, VA: NCTM.
- Newman, A. (1983a). *The Newman language of mathematics kit: Language and mathematics*. Sydney: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Newman, A. (1983b). *The Newman language of mathematics kit: Strategies for diagnosis and remediation*. Sydney: Harcourt, Brace Jovanovich.
- Ni Riordain, M., & O'Donoghue, J. (2009). The relationship between performance on mathematical word problems and language proficiency for students learning through the medium of Irish. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 71(1), 43-64.
- Novak, J. D. (1987). Metacognitive strategies to help students learn. *Association* for Science teaching Newsletter, 29(3), 5 7.
- Novak, J. D. (2003). Overview of the seminar. In Helm, H. and Novak, J. D. (Eds.). *Proceedings of the International Seminar on Misconceptions in Science and Mathematics*, 9–11.
- Odili, G. A. (2006). *Mathematics education in Nigeria secondary schools: A teaching perspective*. Lagos: Rex Charks & Patric limited.
- Okebukola, P. A. O. (2002). A review of the state of science in developing countries. *Science Education Review*. 45(6), 23 45.
- Olaleye, O. O., & Aliyu, R. T. (2013). Development and validation of mathematics achievement test items using item response theory (IRT) models in attaining quality education for national development. *Proceedings of Mathematics Association of Nigeria (MAN)* (pp.82-95).

- Olasehinde, K. J. (2003). The Impact of two scheme based Instructional strategies on Students learning out come in population education concept in biology (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ibadan, Ibadan, Nigeria.
- Olenick, R. P. (2008). *Comprehensive conceptual curriculum for physics (c3p) project*. Retrieved from <u>http://phys.udallas.edu/c3p/procon-ception.pdf</u>.
- Ormond, C. (2000). Theorizing mathematics as a language: Implications for mature students (Unpublished Doctoral thesis). James Cook University, Queensland, Australia.
- Oviedo, G. C. B. (2005). Comprehending algebra word problems in the first and second languages. In J. Cohen, McAlister, K. Rolstad & J. MacSwan (Eds.), *Proceedings of the 4th International Symposium on Bilingualism (pp. 267-295)*. Somerville, USA: Cascadilla Press.
- Palm, T. (2008). Impact of authenticity on sense-making in word problem-solving. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 67(1), 37-58.
- Pape, S. J., & Tchoshanov, M. A. (2001). The role of representation(s) in developing mathematical understanding. *Theory into Practice*, 40(2), 118-127.
- Perso, T. (1993). M is for misconception. *The Australian Mathematics Teacher*, 49(3), 36-38.
- Philipp, R. A., & Schappelle, B. P. (1999). Algebra as generalized arithmetic: Starting with the known for a change. *The Mathematics Teacher*, 92(4), 310 - 316.
- Piaget, J., & Inhelder, B. (1969). *The Psychology for the child*. New York, basic Books Inc.

- Pimm, D. (1991). Communicating mathematically. In K. Durkin & B. Shire (Eds.), Language in mathematical education: Research and practice (pp. 17-24).
  Milton Keynes (England). Philadelphia: Open University Press.
- Reed, S. K. (1999). *Word problems: Research and curriculum reforms*. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Rosales, J., Santiago, V., Chamoso, J. M., Munez, D., &orrantia, J. (2012). Teacher-student interaction in joint word problem-solving. The role of situational and mathematical knowledge in mainstream classrooms. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 28(8), 1185-1195.
- Rowntree, D. (1974). *Educational technology in curriculum development*. London: Harper & Row.
- Russell, M., O'Dwyer, I. M., & Miranda, H. (2009). Diagnosing students' misconceptions in algebra: Results from an experimental pilot-study. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41(2), 414-424.
- Ryan, J., & Williams, J. (2007). *Children's mathematics 4-15: Learning from errors and misconception*. Berkshire, England: Open University Press.
- Salman, M. F. (1998). Effects of mathematics language as advance organizer on senior secondary school student's performance in mathematics word problem (An Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Salman, M. F. (2003), Using games to teach geometrical plane shapes at the primary school level: The example of TESTOM. *Institute Journal of Studies in Education*, (pp.195-204).
- Salman, M. F. (2005). Teacher identification of the difficulty level of topics in the primary school mathematics curriculum in Kwara State. ABACUS: Journal of the Mathematics Association of Nigeria, 30(1), 20-29.

- Salman; M. F., Ayinla, J. O., Adeniyi, C. O., Ogundele, L. O., & Ameen, S. K. (2012). Effect of problem-solving instructional strategy on senior secondary school students' attitude towards mathematics in Ondo, Nigeria. *International Journal of Asian Social Science*, 2(7), 1056 1066.
- Salman, M. F., Mohammed, A. S., Ogunlade A. A., & Ayinla, J. O. (2012). Causes of mass failure in senior school certificate mathematics examinations as viewed by secondary school teachers and students in Ondo, Nigeria. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 3(8), 79 87.
- Sam-Kayode, C. O. (2015). Conceptions of geometry held by senior secondary school mathematics students in Ogun State, Nigeria (Unpublished Ph.D. thesis). University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria.
- Schoenfeld, A. H. (2008). Research methods in (mathematics) education. In L. D. English (Ed.), *Handbook of international research in mathematics education* (2nd ed., pp. 467-519). New York: Routledge.
- Schoenfeld, A. H., & Arcavi, A. (1999). On the meaning of variables. In B. Moses (Ed.), Algebraic thinking, grades K-l2: Readings from NCTM's school-based journals and other publications (pp. 15o-156). Reston, Virginia: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Setati, M., Chitera, N., & Essien, A. (2009). Research on multilingualism in mathematics education in South Africa: 2000-2007. Africa Journal of Research in MST Education, (Special Issue), (pp. 65-80). Retrieved from www.kgethi.com/pdf/2pub.pdf
- Sfard, A. (1991). On the dual nature of mathematical conceptions: Reflections on processes and objects as different sides of the same coin'. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 22(1), 1-36.

- Shield, B., & Dockrell, J. (2008). The effects of the classroom and environmental noise on children's academic performance. 9<sup>th</sup> International Congress on Noise as a Public Health Problem (ICBEN), Foxwoods, C.T.
- Shirley, L. (2001). Ethnomathematics as a fundamental of instructional. *Methodology ZDM*, 33(3), 85-87.
- Stacey, K. (2004). Trends in mathematics education: The example of algebra education. Paper presented at the epiSTEME-1, An International Conference to Review Research on Science, Technology and Mathematical Education, International Centre, Dona Paula, Goa, India. Retrieved from http://citeeerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc
- Stacey, K., & MacGregor, M. (1997). Ideas about symbolism that students bring to algebra. *The Mathematics Teacher*, *90*(2), 110 113.
- Thompson, A. G. (1992). Teachers' beliefs and conceptions: A synthesis of the research. In D. A. Grouws (Ed.), *Handbook of research on mathematics teaching and learning*. New York, NY: Macmillan
- Usiskin, Z. (1999). Conceptions of school algebra and uses of variables. In B.
  Moses (Ed.), Algebraic Thinking, Grades K-12: *Readings from NCTM's* School-Basedd Journals and other Publications (pp. 7-l3). Reston, VA: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Vanours, B. (2000). The appropriation of mathematical symbols: A psychometric approach to mathematics learning. In P. Cobb, E. Yackel& K. McClain (Eds.), Symbolizing and communicating in mathematics classrooms: Perspectives on discourse, tools, and instructional design (pp. 133-176). Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

- Verschaffel, L., Greer, B., & De Corte, E. (2000). *Making sense of word problems*. Lisse, The Netherlands: Swets & Zeitlinger.
- Volman, M., & Ten Dam, G. (1998). Equal but different: Contradictions in the development of gender identity in the 1990s. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 19(4), 529-545.
- Voyer, D., Voyer, S., & Bryden, M. P. (1995). The magnitude of sex differences in spatial abilities: A meta-analysis and consideration of critical variables. *Psychological Bulletin*, *117*(2), 250–270.
- Vygotsky, I. S. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes.* Cambridge, MA: Havard University Press.
- Wagner, S. (1999). What are these things called variables? In B. Moses (Ed.), Algebraic thinking: Grades K-12 readings from NCTM's school-based Journals and other publications (pp. 316-320). Reston, Virginia, USA: National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Watson, I. (1980). Investigating errors of beginning mathematicians. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, *11*(3), 319-329.
- Welder, R. M. (2012). Improving algebra preparation: Implications from research on student misconceptions and difficulties. *School Science and Mathematics*, 11(4), 255-264.
- West African Examination Council (2004). *The WASSCE May/June 2004:* Chief examiners' report (Nigeria). Author
- West African Examination Council (2005). *The WASSCE November/December* 2005: Chief examiners' report (Nigeria). Author
- West African Examination Council (2007). *The WASSCE May/June 2007:* Chief examiners' report (Nigeria). Author

- West African Examination Council, WAEC (2011). WAEC chief examiners' report. Author
- West African Examination Council, WAEC (2014). WAEC chief examiners' report. Author
- White, A. (2005). Active mathematics in classrooms: Finding out why children make mistakes- and then doing something to help them. *Square One*, 15(4), 15-19.
- Yager, R. (1991). The constructivist learning model, towards real reform in science education. *The Science Teacher*, *58*(6), 52-57.
- Yilgi, C. D., & Tongjura, J. D. C. (2000). Making mathematics lively for our children in the primary and junior secondary school through games and puzzles. *Journal of Science Teacher Association Nigeria (JSTAN)*, 12(1), 23-43.
- Zeidler, D. L. (2007). *What is a theoretical framework?* University of South Florida. Retrieved from http://www.coedu.usf.edu/jwhite/secedseminar /theoryframe.pdf

#### **APPENDIX I**

# TEST INSTRUMENT ALGEBRA CONCEPTIONS TEST (ACT)

Dear Student,

The purpose of this questionnaire is to identify your correct conception s, misconceptions and alternative conceptions of algebra. It would be appreciated if you could answer the questions as understood by you. Your performance in this assessment will have no bearing on your grades or evaluations. The assessment is designed to help you with algebra by helping your teacher understand the mistakes you make, as well as why you make them.

#### Instructions:

- 1. answer all the questions
- 2. use algebraic methods to solve all the problems

### Section A: Personal Data

Gender:	Male	( )	Female (	)
Subject combination :	Arts (	) Science (	) Commercial	( )

### Section B: Algebra Conception Test (ACT)

Kindly answer the Questions below:

1 (a) Copy and complete the following table for the relation  $y = \frac{5}{2} + x - 4x^2$ 

X	-2.0	-1.5	-1.0	-0.5	0	0.5	1	1.5	2
Y	-15.5			1	2.5				

(b) using a scale of 2cm to 1 unit on the axis and 2cm to 5 units on the y axis, draw the graph of the relation for  $-2.0 \le x \le 2.0$ 

(c) what is the maximum value of y?

(d) from your graph obtain the roots of the equation  $8x^2 - 2x - 5 = 0$ 

2



Above is the graph of the quadratic function  $y = ax^2 + bx + c$  where a, b and c are constants. Using the graph; find:

a(i) the scales on both axes

(ii) the equation of the line of symmetry of the curve

(iii) the roots of the quadratic equation  $ax^2 + bc + c = 0$ 

(b) Use the coordinates of points D, E and G to find the values of the constants a, b and c and hence write down the quadratic function illustrated in the graph

(c) find the greatest value of y within the range  $-3 \le x \le 5$ 

3 (a) copy and complete the table of values for the relation  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$  for  $-3 \le x \le 2$ 

x	-3	-2	-1	-0.5	0	1	2
У	-28		6		5		

(b) using a scale of 2cm to 1 unit on the x –axis and 2cm to 5 units on the y-axis, draw the (i) graph of  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$  (ii) line y = 3 on the same axis (c) use your graph to find the (i) roots of the equation  $2 - 7x - 6x^2 = 0$  (ii) maximum value of  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$ 

4 The table is for the relation  $y = px^2 - 5x + q$ 

x	-3	-2	-1	0	1	2	3	4	5
у	21	6		-12				0	13

(a) (i) use the table to find the values of p and q

(ii) copy and complete the table

(b) Using scales of 2cm to 1 unit on the *x*-axis and 2cm to 5 units on the y-axis,

draw the graph of the relation for  $-3 \le x \le 5$ 

(c) Use the graph to find:

(i) y when x = 1.8 (ii) x when y = -8

#### **APPENDIX II**

## ANSWER TO THE ALGEBRA CONCEPTIONS TEST

1 (a) Table of value of  $y = \frac{5}{2} + x - 4x^2$  from  $-2.0 \le x \le 2.0$ 

x	-2.0	-1.5	-1.0	-0.5	0	0.5	1	1.5	2
У	-15.5	-8.0	-2.5	1	2.5	2.0	-0.5	-5.0	-11.5

(b)



- (c) The maximum value of y = 2.5
- (d) obtaining the root of  $8x^2 2x 5 =$

Divide both sides by -2, i.e  $-4x^2 + x + \frac{5}{2} = 0$ 

- $\therefore$  Roots are x = -0.7 and x = -0.8
- 2) (a) (i) Scale: x-axis: 2cm = 1 unit y-axis: 2cm = 5 units
- (ii) Equation of line of symmetry is x = 1.25

123

(iii) roots of the equation  $ax^2 + bx + c = 0$  are x = 0.25; x = 2.25(b) Coordinates are D(0, 1); E(1, -2); G(3, 4) Substituting from  $y = ax^2 + bx + c$  for D, E, and G 1 = c ......(i) -2 = A + B + 1 .....(ii) 4 = 9a + 3b + 1 .....(iii) (ii)  $\Rightarrow a + b = -3$ (iii)  $\Rightarrow 9a + 3a = 3$ (ii)  $x^3 = 3a + 3b = -9$  .....(iv) (iv) - (iii) =  $-6a = -12 \Rightarrow a = 2$ Substitute for a in (ii) =  $2 + b = -3 \Rightarrow b = -5$   $\therefore$  The equation =  $2x^2 - 5x + 1$ (c) greatest value of y = 33.5

3 (a) Table of value  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$  (-3  $\le x \le 2$ )

X	-3	-2	-1	-0.5	0	1	2
Y	-28	-5	6	7	5	-8	-33

(b) (i) Graph of  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$ 



(ii) from the graph y = 3 (c) (i)  $2 - 7x - 6x^2 = 0$  $2 + 3 - 7x - 6x^2 = 3$  $5 - 7x - 6x^2 = 3$ ∴roots of y = 3 are x = -1.4 and 0.2

(ii) Maximum value of  $y = 5 - 7x - 6x^2$  is y = 7

4)  $y=px^2-5x+q$ (a) i. from the table y = -12 when x = 0, i.e,  $-12 = p(0)^2 - 5(0) + q$   $\Rightarrow q = 12$  ..... (1) Y = 0 when x = 4, i.e.  $0 = p(4)^2 - 5(4) + q$  0 = 16p - 20 + q  $\Rightarrow 16p + q = 20$  ..... (2) Substitute -12 for q in (2)

16p + (-12) = 20
16p - 12 = 20
16p = 20 + 12
16p = 32
$\Rightarrow p = \frac{32}{l6} = 2$
$\therefore$ p = 2, q = 12
$\therefore y = px^2 - 5x - 12 = y = 2x^2 - 5x - 12$
TT'

Use it equation to complete the given table

x	-3	-2	-1	0	1	2	3	4	5
У	21	6	-5	-12	-15	-14	-9	0	13

(b) graph



From the graph:

- c) (i) when x = 1.8, y = -14.5
- (ii) when y = -8, x = -0.65 or 3.15 or 3.2

SECTION B -210 -1.5-110 -0.5 0 0.5 1 1.5 2 -15.5-10.5 -5.5 1 2.5 \$.0 \$.5 \$.0 \$.5 0 XY L .8. 0 1 + 57

9 0.5. 1.5/ 0 1.0.5 1.0 1.5 -2.0 1.5 2.5 -0 -15-01-14-51 -15-5 + I unit on the axis and tem Azam 6) Using a e 55 Units On the & axis from the graph of the relation for 2-0.5052-0 Selection 2cm - 2.0 2.0 2cm + 2.0 2.0 + 2cm The unit on the axes and sem to sunits 1 = 45 4 - 4.21 3cm - \$3cm D.4 = 5/1 O Albat is the maximum value of X the maxim of X is 5/2.569 @ from your graph obtain the root the equation 822-22 -5 =0 Solution 822-22 -5 =0 852 62--50 3 0 =0

Aboute 1sthe graph & the quadratic function y = ast + bx + c where a, b and c. are constants - Using the graph find. asc+bx = ax xbxc onz-bex Meneral in y=yx-Intrase Inaliz-21 2 -3 -2 0.5 0 1 5 < fac 5 -9 12 -0.2 -28 01-65,0-55 @20 3 -2 5 Pat Dy Par Px Pre Pz Pr Pr 13 01 5 Q Sac -10 -15 -5 -20 -2:5 g. 13 -1 5 -12 0 2 4 5 4 21 2 -0 6 21 -4 -20 -28

22 7 5 Q -2.0 -1.5 -1.0 -15.5 -20 -12 0:5 2 02.5 1.5 -0.5 12 5 Mg/ 44 mot 12 22 Ms  $() y = \frac{5}{2} + \frac{3}{2} + \frac{3}{2}$ y=2x+2.022  $= y = 2\pi + 20\pi^2 = 22\pi$  $= \frac{222c}{-2.0} = \frac{40}{-20} = \frac{20}{2}$ 0 2272 = 140 = 12-1.5' 5 4  $\frac{2}{277} = 1$ 1 B -1 -0-5 0 1 2 3 6 +3×+2 =3=1 32 5-15 12-5
Mare Baici OLabaride Baici Class 55 20 Art Gerder mate 11/5/2 0 -215/-1.5/-1.0 -015 11-2.51 Solution 5 2 × 1-2.01-1.5 19 -05 5/2 5/2 51 3/2 5/2 5/2 \$/2 5 1. 2 1 26-2:0-1.5 0 42-10-9 U X -2.0 - 15 -0.5 0 1 15 Z 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 9/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 a.5 05/1.52 72 -2.0 -1.5 -0 -9101144 19 1021-16 +155 - 9/ -2:5/18 75 13 205 2 Mascimum Value of y 22.5 (1) grez - 20e-5-0 × Dem Petresent zunit on y agers 11 11/2-032022225 BD20329, E2(36242



NO 22 -2.0 -1.0 0 0.5 (a) × 2.0-1+5 2-5 -15.5 9:5 ~11.5 1/2 -0.7, 0.85 (16) 02.7. 2 (20) 21 y=2002-5n-12 f 2'iii (2) O(x = 0Y = 0.2)0.2= 2 (0)2 76 (0)46 2012=0 E COC=1.0.4=-2) 4=2x2+6x4e  $-2 = a(1-a)^2 + b(1-a) + p.7$ -2 = a + b + 0 - 2 = - aG = Cy = 4.0 x = 3.0y=2x2+5x4e 4.0 = a (3.0)2 + 5 (1.0) + 0.2 4.0=aa +360.2 - -- (2) -2-0,2=a+5 --- (1) 4+0-0+2=aq +36----(2) 2.2 = a + 6 x 3 318= aa+ 76 ×1 ~b.b= 3a + 36×1 3.8 = aa 436 = 10.4 = 13 = 90/862 1-10.4 120 12 15 -2-2 - 0.8667+6 h = -2 - 2 + 0.8662

AISTACSIA Ette sreatest value of y 19 34 x -3 -2 =1 0.5 0 12 2 x 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 -7 21 14 7 3.5 6x<sup>2</sup> -54 -24 -6 -1.5 5 5 5 0 -2 -14 0 -6 -24 4 -28 -5 6 81-33 @ 1.65, 0.55t. 2/ E 7.0 N =10 Wii x -3 -2 -1 0 1 2 3 4 5 PX2 PX PX PSC PX PX PSC PX PX -5-2 -15 10 5 0 -5 -10 -15 -20 -25 -13 -2 -1 0 1 2 3 4 2 21 6 20-7-4 -21 -28 -30 Uai 6= P(-2)2-5(-2)+q 6=4141042 - 4= 48+ 4 - -- (1) 0=8742 5842 0=16P=20+2 20-168 + 9 ---- (11) using simulaneous eranter -20-16Pt eg -4=49+9 24-128 = 24 - 2 p= 2 - 4-4-4(4)+9 9 = - 4 - 8 = - 12/ 7 = -12 -

134



(29) li lom to sunit on y anus and lom to suncts. Il the equation of line of Symphicity of Contracts lem to zuncts. and there is no roots ly the equicition (ine is imaginary [25] The quadmatic function of D/E and Car 18 y = x 2 + x the x

Gic Maseinium Value of y = 2.5 id The routs of the equation 822-22-5=0 is = 0.71 Profilem of sunts on y-axis and lem to zunds ne-are in The equation of line of Symetry of Curve is x = iii There is no nosts in the equation line of imaginary -0.5 Q26 The quadratic function of D, E and G is y=22 the ty X 02



outthe prascimum chalue of y = 2.5 5=018=0.7 icd file youts of the equality 8002-Q29 (cm to 5 units on y-ascis and (cm to 2 units -11 the equation of line of Symmetry of Carole 13 20 2+0.5 in there is no routs in the equation fie is maginary) ~ Ortha quadratic function of D, & and G 15 y = 202 Arty

JOSTUA 55 2<sup>4</sup> -8-0.5 Science, doss, 0 2.52 X -2.0 -1.5 -1.0 -0.5 (10) 1.5 -0.5 -5 -8 -15.5 -2.5 1 -4.5 Solution. 5+x-4x2 5+(-1.5)-4(-1.5)2 AENONSTANSTANS 9 Y = - 8 THE FOLLE (1) y = == + x - 4 x 2  $(ui) \ \gamma = \frac{5}{2} + \alpha - 4\chi^2$ y= = + (-1.0) - 4 (-1.0) Y=2.5+0.5-4(0.5)<sup>2</sup> Y=-2.5 (w) y = 5 + x - 4x2  $\gamma = 2.5 \pm 1 - 4(1)^2$ -120-15-2 4 = 3.5 - 4 2 = -0.5 € y = 5/2 + x - 4x2  $y = \frac{5}{2} + 1.5 - 4(1.5)^{2}$ y = 2.5 + 1.5 - 4(2.25)y' = -5(v)  $y = 5 + x - 4x^2$ 4 = - 8 P Y=2.5+2-4(2)2 4=4.5-16 the dept-Halthand = Y. - = U Wittenday Y=-U.5 (2)(a)i 1. The equation of the line of symmetry of the Curve is (m) as 2 + bc + c = 0

140



y= 5 + 2 = 4 2 e - 4 2 e -1.5 2 X -20 -1.5 -1.0 -0.5 U 0.5 1 (1) X -18.5 2,5 1 -1.5 -1.0 -0.5 0 0.5 1 13 2 -2.0 20 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 5/2 \$/2 5/2 20 -2.0 -1.5 -1.0 -0.5 0 0.5 1 1.5 2 -9 -4 -1 0 -1 -4 -9 16 -472 - 16 -30 1 25 21 - 0.5 -5 -15.5 -8 4 -11.5 () The maximum value at y is 2.5 Q2 i) Outrum refrescut and white of plaxis and Stren represent A frankt. (in) The . (ii) The roots af the fundratic equation -0.1 -3 -2 \_ 1 0 2 x 5 5 5 5 -72 21 5 Ś 5 5 90 -7 -14 -18 632 - 54 -24 -6 1-24 14-06+2 5 Y -28 -8 - 33 2 -5

142





Ja -1.5 10.5 1.5 2 -2.0 0 1 x 5/23 \$ 23 3/22 ×22 \$2.5 \$2:5 5/2 \$2.5 -1.5 2 1-5 -2.0 -0.5 0 +72 2 1 19 -4 -16 D -16 -42 1.5 -15.5 -8 25 4 2th -1.0 6 2.5 0 -1.0 -4 -2.5 ( Maximum Value ofy = 2.5 6 2 cm to 5 units on y apris gold (cm to 5 Marts on taxas (ii) 32 2 0 --0.5 .3 -2 x 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 -14 \_7 M 7 -35 0 21 -7x 24 -622 -15 -54 -24 -6 0 33 -5 5 -8 0 -28 122



19 DC -2-0 1-0 -0-5 -1-5 2 1.5 7.5 -15-5 -2-5 2-5 1 20-5 × 04= -3-1/2 \$2-22-5-0 \$2 (0) ( LIUSE? (\$23-800)(500-5) 0 De Coc - 1) +5 (se-1) &ct5)=00000-1=0 Socans ORDERI 2 =-5/8 eRDEALX -26 -3 -1 2 012 3 4 21 4 5 -#2 13 0 9 -] -25 C.F.F 2 R 20-3-2-1-0-5 Y-28 0 1=1/2 2 = -3=-4=-





x [-2:0-1.5 1.0 0.5 () 0.5 1.5 2 S SS S SSS 5 5 x -2.0-15-1.0-0.5 0 0.5 1.5 2 4.26-4-2-5-10-25 0-0:25 -" 29.95 -4 5 450 1 2.5 the maxim value of 4=20.56 d 822 -226 -520 \$252 -206 -0+5 <u>636 2 5</u> 6 - 0.4 the State both axis are on X are 6 represent Surits and on the DE axis 20cm to represent lumbs X Fula x2+batc=0 20/06/20 4= 0.7 De2- ---- (07- +h (0)+6 Dira - 1.011-6 (1-0) + 0-2 4.0 x = 3 65 = (9 ] 1=02 - 4- 202 + ha +6 2=00 400 = a (300)2 + b (100 + p 3201 4.0- 90+3k 02 --05

ONN. ) X 1 9 The maximum Value of y=4.5 ~ -2.0 la -1.0-0.5 0 0.5 M I -1.5 1.52 KIR WINK -2.5 -2.5 -1.25 0 1.25 2.5 0.15 5 -5 -200x -1-5x -1-0x -050 0.5x 1 X 1-5x 22 y -15-5 1-2-5 -20 8.7x - 6x = -2 j = 5 - 7(-2) - 6(-2) = -2  $y = -1 \cdot 7$  = 5 - 7(-018) - 6(-0.5)1=8.7x-4=5-7 5-0 y=5-7()  $)-6(1)^{2}$ y=8-7(2)-6(2)2 YE 35 A 5 2 3 8 0-2-4 64 3 3 33 3 33 3 2 2 5 3 q



0.5 -2.0 -1.5 -1.0 -0.5 0 1.5 2 30 470 stalee 19 200 × -20 -1:5 51-0 -0:50 0.5 1.0 1 1.5 2 20-20-1.5 -1.0-0.50 0.5 -42-16-9 -4 -1 -4 -9 -16 -1 D 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2.5 2h 2 10.5 Y-15.5 -8 2 Arranging of 5/2 to decemal Fraction 5/2 = 2,5 c) The miximum value of y 2.5 1) The not of equation = 0.70, 0.9 29 i com to represent 2 unit on 20 - arous and 10m to 2 5 + D.C Sunit on y ancis it 202 - 270 Ifi x = 0 and 20=2 6a=1,6=-2 C=0× h = p(u) + 10 + 0The equation y = 702 - 270 p-rol + va - 2 C 15 9 + - Hd = PH - + G 70-3-2 -1 -050 215 Date=6 772 21 14 3:5 0 - 14 62-54-24-6-1.5 0 6 -24 55 5 3 5 Y-28-5617 5 - 8 -33

153

as been show in the group C)C=-1-6 05 7C=14 4. The table is for relation y = pro2 - srot q -3 -2 -1 Y 0 2 B -12 01 y=poc2- 3x+2 0 uhen your x = -3 y = 2113 y=poc2 -5 20 + 3 RI=P(-3)2-5(-3)+2 21 = p(q) - 5(3) + q- -----21 = P2+ 15+2 21-15=199+2 6= P9+9 when our 20 = -2. y=6 20 1 (on +y=p2c2 - 52+9 LINIE 6=P(-2)2-5(-2)+2 1 90 - 22 6=p(4)+10+9 1 ~ 111 6 - py. + 10 4.2 6 - 10 = Pu + 2- 4 = P4.+ q 1 P4+9=-4=--E So using Simutaneous Rava. on elimination mathod mparing the equation 2+9=6 2 4+9=4 19+9=6)×4 7 VISTLANE











Alterian Theory Conferration SS. 20 Commerceal X -2.0 -1.5 -1.0 0.5 0 6.5 1 1.5 2 X -15.5 -10.5 -5.5 1 2.5 3 2 7 8 Solection E when so = 10  $x = \frac{1}{5} (2e - 0) \qquad y = 10 - x = 0 \qquad \frac{3}{5} (2e - 0) \qquad \frac{3}{5} = 16 = \frac{3}{5} =$ 01=34-2 y=20(x=2)=4 y=12+(-2.0 y = 54 + 8 y = 54 + 8 y = 5/2 (210) + (-210) y = 0 - 5 - 410Je E 2) a2+6°=0 and be =b at bete =0 a2e+6=0 ant - ===== at -=== at C > C = a2 RDC 7/ × 2.0-15 10 0.5 0.5 1 1.5 2 y 15.5 12 1.5 1 2,5 14.5 23 31.5 y when y =0 4=5-70 =6 y=7+Ge-7) ME 1=0 2 ---3=0 N=--

160





 $y_{2} = \frac{5}{2} + x - H x^{2} \qquad y_{2} = \frac{5}{2} = x - \frac{4x^{2} + y}{4x^{2} + y}$   $y_{3} = -1 \cdot 5 - H(-1 \cdot 5)^{2} \quad S_{3} = x - 2x^{2} + y$   $y_{3} = -1 \cdot 5 - H(2 \cdot 25) \quad S = x - 2x^{2} + y$   $y_{3} = -1 \cdot 5 - 9 = 1 + 5$   $y_{3} = -10 \cdot 5 \cdot \qquad y_{3} = H + 5$   $y_{3} = 9$ 2) ]= 5/2 + x - 4x2  $J = \frac{7}{2} + \frac{7}{2} - \frac{4x}{4x}$   $J = \frac{9}{2} + \frac{7}{2} - \frac{4x}{4x}$   $J = \frac{9}{2} + \frac{7}{2} + \frac{7}{2} - \frac{10}{4}$   $J = \frac{7}{4} + \frac{7}{10} - \frac{10}{4}$ 1-5/2 +6  $y = 5 + (1 \cdot 0)^{2} - 2$ y = 0.53)  $\frac{1}{7} = \frac{9}{2} + \frac{1}{2} - 4x^{2}$   $\frac{1}{7} = \frac{5}{2} + (0.5) - 4(0.5)^{2}$   $\frac{1}{7} = \frac{9}{2} + (0.5 - 4(0.2))^{2}$ 22/2/2 4=2 ZNR BONR HENR NUMber (A), y= $pc^2 - 5x + 9$ 9 y= $pc-1)^2 - 5cb^2 + 9$ y=p(1) - 5 + 9y=p - 5 + 4 $\begin{array}{c} y = 5 \\ y = P(2)^{2} + 5(2) + 9 \\ y = P(2)^{2} + 5(2) + 9 \\ y = P(2)^{2} + 10 + 9 \\ y = P(2)^{2} + 10 + 9 \\ z = P(2)^{2} + 10 + 9 \\ z = P(2)^{2} + 10 + 9 \end{array}$ 

163






#### **APPENDIX III**

# UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, NIGERIA DEPARTMENT OF SCIENCE EDUCATION

### LETTER TO SCHOOL PRINCIPALS

Dear \_\_\_\_\_

I am a Ph. D. student in Mathematics Education, Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin. My thesis supervisor is Prof. Medinat F. Salman. I am also a Mathematics Teacher at Ilorin South Senior Secondary, OkeAdini, Ilorin. I am conducting a Ph.D. research study which examines senior secondary school II students' conceptions about quadratic graph in algebra. I have selected your school as one of the schools to collect data for this study.

The purpose of this study is to identify student difficulties in solving algebraic problems and to suggest some remedial measures to overcome these difficulties. In order to examine student errors and misconception s, I wish to administer a test instrument to SS II students.

I would like to request the participation of your school in this study by allowing me to conduct the test in your school. You will be given an opportunity to receive a summary of the findings at the end of the exercise. I will not use students' names or anything else that might identify them in the written work, oral presentations, or publications. The information remains confidential. They are free to change their minds at any time and to withdraw even after they have consented to participate. They may decline to answer any specific Questions. There are no known risks to you for assisting in this study. This study has been reviewed by University of Ilorin Ethical Review Committee. If you would like more information, please contact me by phone at o81334o8433 or by e-mail at bamjum2ol4@gmail.com. Please contact me at your earliest convenience to discuss the work or to provide your consent to participate.

Thank you for your consideration.

Yours sincerely,

MUSA, Rafiat Adejumoke

#### **APPENDIX IV**

# UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, NIGERIA DEPARTMENT OF SCIENCE EDUCATION

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN CONSENT LETTER

Dear Parent or Guardian,

I am a Ph. D. student in Mathematics Education, Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin. My thesis supervisor is Prof. Medinat F. Salman. I am also a Mathematics Teacher at Ilorin South Senior Secondary, Oke-Adini, Ilorin. I am conducting a Ph.D. research study which examines senior secondary school II students' conceptions about quadratic graph in algebra. I have selected your child's school as one of the schools to collect data for this study.

The purpose of this study is to identify student difficulties in solving algebraic problems and to suggest some remedial measures to overcome these difficulties. In order to examine student errors and misconception s, I wish to administer test SS II students in mathematics. Your child will be asked to participate in a written test during the second term of 2017/2018 academic session. Based on the results, your child may be asked to participate in an interview to identify his or her difficulties in algebraic problem solving.

I would like to request the participation of your child in this study. Participation in this study is voluntary and will not affect your child's attendance in class or his/her evaluation by the school. All information collected will be anonymous. In a way, the results of this study may help the school as well to identify students' difficulties in algebra and propose remedial work.

169

Please indicate on the attached form whether you permit your child to take part in this study. Your cooperation will be very much appreciated. If you have any Questions or would like more information, please contact me by phone at 08133408433 or by e-mail at <u>bamjum2ol4@gmail.com</u> and if you have any Questions about your child's rights as a participant in this study, please contact My Supervisor at 08035725654 or by email at salman\_mf2005@yahoo.com

Thank you for your consideration.

Yours sincerely,

MUSA, Rafiat Adejumoke (Mrs.)

## PARENT/GUARDIAN CONSENT FORM

Ι	agree	to	allow	my	child;	to
pa	articipat	e				
In	the test	t				
In	the inte	ervie	ew			
Pa	arent's/0	Guai	dian's	signat	ure:	Date:

## **APPENDIX V**

# UNIVERSITY OF ILORIN, ILORIN, NIGERIA DEPARTMENT OF SCIENCE EDUCATION INFORMED CONSENT FORM

### **Dear Student;**

Please be informed that you are selected to participate in a research study. Your consent is hereby required to take part in the study. Detail information about the research is provided below. Kindly endorse this consent form if you volunteer to participate in the study after reading about the research.

**Purpose of the Research:** The purpose of the research is to investigate the misconceptions of algebra held by senior school students, as parts of efforts to promote meaningful learning in Mathematics.

**Procedure:** Student participants will be required to write a test entitled Algebra Conceptions Test (ACT). The results of the test will be used to identify students' misconception s, correct conception and alternative conceptions about algebra held by senior secondary school students. The test will be marked immediately and you will be given your script in order for you to be aware of the type of conceptions held about algebra in mathematics.

**Confidentiality:** All information provided by you will be treated with utmost confidentiality and used for the purpose of the research only.

**Risks:** The test will take place during classroom hours; hence, no risk is envisaged to your person throughout the research period

**Benefit:** The likely benefits you may derive from the research study include:

i. awareness of the type of conceptions held about algebra in Mathematics, and

ii. You stand to obtain a good grade in mathematics in the senior School Certificate examinations conducted by WAEC and NEC0 and other public examinations required for admission into University **Rights of Volunteers (Student Participants):** Your participation in this research is voluntary; hence, if you decide not to take part or stop your participation in the research at any time, you will not lose anything. If you have any Question about the research, you may contact the Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria or call the researcher on cellphone number 08133408433 or email: bamjum2014@gmail.com

**Student Response Agreement:** I hereby voluntarily consent to participate in the research. I know that I may refuse to participate or stop my participation in the research at any time. Also, I understand that if I have any question about the research or my right as a student participant, I may contact the Department of Science Education, University of Ilorin, Ilorin, Nigeria, or call the researcher on cellphone number 08133408433 or email: bamjum2ol4@gmail.com

Student Participant	Signature	Date
Parent/ Guardian	Signature	Date
Researcher	Signature	Date

## **APPENDIX VI**

## Result Format of Students' Terminal Mathematics Examinations score Record

The Mathematics Teachers/Examinations' officers are requested to complete the table below

S/No.	Student Identity No.	Exams score	Exams officer's
			Signature and Date
1			
2			
3			
4			
5			
6			
7			
8			
9			
10			
11			
12			
13			

14		
15		
16		
17		
18		
19		
20		

List of Numbe	r of Government	Approved Se	nior secondary	school s in	Kwara State
Senatorial	local	Public	Private	Total	<b>Total Per</b>
District	Government	School	School		Senatorial
	D	17	10	20	District
Kwara North	Baruten	17	12	29	126
	Edu	21	9	30	
	Kaiama	9	6	15	
	Moro	19	12	31	
	Patigi	15	6	21	
North Central	Asa	22	9	31	191
	Ilorin East	30	19	49	
	Ilorin South	21	42	63	
	Ilorin West	28	20	48	
Kwara South	Ekiti	15	6	21	219
	Irepodun	40	13	53	
	Isin	17	1	18	
	Offa	14	16	30	
	OkeEro	14	2	16	
	Oyun	20	2	22	
	Ifelodun	44	15	59	

## **APPENDIX VII**

Source: Kwara State Ministry of Education, 2017

DESCRIPTION OF ITEM	EXPECTED FROM			TOTAL
	SPONSOR	STUDENT	OTHERS	
1.0 Personnel Costs/Allowances	DI 0110 011	01022111	0 1 1 1 1 1 0	
1.1 Researcher Assistant (6)		Student		180, 000:00
1.2 Researcher Informants				Nil
1.3 Technical Assistants (3)		Student		30, 000:00
Sub Total (not>20% of budget)				210, 000:00
2.0 Equipment (list & Specify)				
2.1 Toshiba laptop		Student		150,000:00
2.2 HP laseriet Printers		Student		85, 000:00
(1 Colour and 2 black and white)				,
2.3 Flash/Modem		Student		15,000:00
2.4 Generator		Student		45, 000:00
(Alternative Power Supply)		20000000		,
SubTotal (not>20% of budget)				295, 000:00
3.0 Supplies Consumables				<b>_</b> > <b>c</b> , <b>ooioo</b>
3.1 Papers/Toners		Student		120, 000:00
3.2 Purchase of Textbooks and		Student		15,000:00
Pen		20000000		10,000,000
3.3 Monthly Subscription of		Student		75,000:00
modem at N2500 per month x 30				,
Sub Total				210, 000:00
4.0 Data Collection & Analysis				,
4.1 Analysis		Student		20,000:00
4.2 Cost of administering the tests and		Student		50,000:00
the questionnaire				,
Sub Total				70, 000:00
5.0 Travels				,
5.1Researcher		Student		120,000:00
Sub Total				120,000:00
6.0 Dissemination				,
6.1 Seminar 1 (Proposal)		Student		30,000:00
6.2 Seminar 2 (Small Panel)		Student		25,000:00
6.3 Seminar 3 (Mock Defence)		Student		20,000:00
6.4 Seminar 4 (Oral Defence)		Student		260, 000:00
Sub Total				335, 000:00
7.0 others/Miscellaneous				,
7.1Accommodation on Research trip		Student		130,000:00
7.2 Miscellaneous		Student		120,000:00
Sub Total				250, 000:00
GRAND TOTAI				1, 490, 000:00

#### APPENDIX VIII BUDGET PROPOSAL